

College of Education and Human Services

Speech-Language Pathology

Graduate Handbook M.S. Degree in Speech-Language Pathology

2025-2026

College of Education and Human Services
Center for Communication Disorders

Table of Contents

Brief Introduction Administrative Structure		
ABOUT THE CENTER FOR COMMUNICATION DISORDERS	6	
Mission & Vision Statements	6	
Program Facilities	6	
Accreditation	6	
Filing a complaint to the CAA of ASHA	7	
Non-discrimination Statement	7	
THE GRADUATE PROGRAM IN SPEECH-LANGUAGE PATHOLOGY	9	
Tracking Student Progress and the Intervention Process	10	
Intervention Plans for Academic Courses	11	
Academic Competency Policy	11	
Intervention Plans for Clinical Competence	11	
Oral Communication Proficiency Policy	12	
Written Communication Proficiency Policy	12	
The GRAP (Graduate Record of Academic Progress)	12	
Discontinuation from the Program	13	
Typical Program of Studies (5 semesters)	13	
Thesis and Non-thesis Options	14	
Documentation Requirements for Clinical Placements	14	
Graduate Student Enrollment Status	15	
Attendance Policy	15	
Student Concerns and Grade Appeals	16	
MSU Policy:	16	
Advising	16	
Protected Health Information and Client Records	16	
Policy on Academic Honesty:	17	
Violations of Academic Honesty include:	17	
Website Content Policies	18	
THE SPEECH AND HEARING CLINIC	18	
General Expectations of Student Clinicians	18	
Clock Hours	19	
Audiology	19	
Clinical Educators (Supervisors)	20	
Grading	20	
Attendance	20	
Environmental Infection Control Procedures	21	
Emergency Procedures	21	
Emergency Phone Numbers	22	

	3
Daily Checklist	22
Procedures for First Year Graduate Students	22
Appendix A: CONFIDENTIALITY PROCEDURES Established Procedures and Ethics for Observation in the Clinic	23 23
Appendix B - Professional Practice Competencies Standard 3.1.1B Professional Practice Competencies Accountability Integrity Clinical Reasoning Evidence-Based Practice Concern for Individuals Served Cultural Competence Professional Duty Collaborative Practice	25 25 25 25 25 25 26 26 26
Appendix C - Clinical Skills Outcomes MSU Speech-Language Pathology Performance Evaluation (on CALIPSO) Evaluation skills Treatment skills Professional Practice, Interaction, and Personal Qualities	27 27 27 27 28
Appendix D: Professional Behavior and Dress Name Tags Professional Liability Insurance Dressing for Clinical Responsibilities Social Media Policy	30 30 30 30 31
Appendix E: Instructions for Using Clinic Resources Tests, iPads, Test Protocols, Equipment	32 32
Appendix F: Process for First Year Clinical Assignments	34
Appendix G: Process for Second Year Externship Clinical Assignments	35
Appendix H:	36
GENERAL OPERATING PROCEDURES FOR CLINIC CLIENTS FORMS FOR THE MSU SPEECH AND HEARING CLINIC HIPAA Privacy Notice Notice of Privacy Practices Acknowledgement Authorization for Services Sliding Fee Application	36 36 37 37
Request for Information Release of Information Individual Treatment Plan (ITP) Disposition Form Quality of Services Forms	37 37 37 37 38

DIAGNOSTIC SERVICES AND PROCEDURES	38
MSU Speech and Hearing Clinic	38
MSU Speech and Hearing Clinic Process for Completing Clinical Assignments	39
Appendix I: GENERAL PRESCHOOL SETTING OPERATING PROCEDURES	40
FORMS FOR PRESCHOOL SITES	40
DIAGNOSTIC SERVICES AND PROCEDURES	40
PRESCHOOL SITES PROCESS FOR COMPLETING CLINICAL ASSIGNMENTS	40
Appendix J: Forms for viewing	42
Appendix K: Student Offsite Placement Agreement	65

Brief Introduction

The purpose of the *Graduate Student Handbook* is to provide graduate students admitted to the master's program in Speech-Language Pathology with the policies and procedures within the University and the Center for Communication Disorders. The *Graduate Student Handbook* and the *University's Academic Bulletin* are important documents and resources. It is the graduate student's responsibility to be familiar with policies, procedures, academic requirements, and clinic requirements. The policies in this handbook apply to all students admitted to the Master's of Speech-Language Pathology program. The program faculty reserve the right to make revisions as needed. Additional questions and concerns may arise that are not formally addressed in this handbook. Your academic advisor will be a valuable asset as you progress through the program. The program director and the academic director are also available to help answer any questions or concerns that are not specifically addressed in this handbook.

Administrative Structure

College of Education and Human Services

Dr. Dave Whaley, Dean, 3101 Alexander Hall, Murray KY, 42071, ph. 270-809-3817

Center for Communication Disorders

Dr. Stephanie Schaaf, Chair/Program Director, 223 Alexander Hall, Murray KY 42071

Alexandria Hayden, Clinic Director, 217 Alexander Hall, Murray KY 42071

Megan Smetana, Undergraduate Program Coordinator, 218 Alexander Hall, Murray KY 42071

Kristen Oakley, Administrative Assistant, 111 Alexander Hall, Murray KY 42071

Speech and Hearing Clinic

125 Alexander Hall, Murray KY 42071, Ph. 270-809-2446 / Fax 270-809-3963

Faculty & Staff @murraystate.edu	Office#	Phone#
Dr. Alison Brown, Assistant Professor/Clinical Supervisor, abrown70@	AL233	5668
Amanda Duncan, Clinical Supervisor/Instructor, aduncan25@	AL229	3133
Dr. J. Nikki Gaylord, Associate Professor/Clinical Supervisor, jgaylord1@	AL220	5622
Dr. Stephanie Schaaf, Chair/Director/Associate Professor, sschaaf@	AL223	3783
Megan Smetana, Clinical Supervisor/Instructor, msmetana@	AL218	6840
Kelly Vaughan, Clinical Supervisor/Instructor, kvaughan1@	AL234	3008
Alex Hayden, Clinic Director/Clinical Supervisor/Instructor, asharpe1@	AL217	6843
Kristen Oakley, Administrative Assistant, koakley4@	AL111	2445
Volunteer Desk	AL125	2446

Adjunct Faculty

Jared Anderson, janderson@wkyhearing.com

ABOUT THE CENTER FOR COMMUNICATION DISORDERS

Mission Statement

The mission of the graduate program in Speech-Language Pathology is to develop caring and highly competent speech-language pathologists by providing quality academic and clinical education.

Vision Statement

The Murray State University Center for Communication Disorders will prepare professional Speech-Language Pathologists representing diverse communities and backgrounds with the dispositions and skills to advocate and provide services for individuals with communication disorders and to shape the field to respond to societal and technological changes.

Program Facilities

The Center for Communication Disorders is located in Alexander Hall.

Faculty offices are located primarily on the 2nd floor in two suites, rooms 219 and 231.

The **Speech and Hearing Clinic** is located on the first floor. In addition to the main *Clinic office* in room 125, the first floor clinic space includes 13 *therapy and evaluation rooms* and *observation suites*, the *audiology suite* (room 108), the *clinical materials room* (room 109) and the *administrative assistant's office* (room 111).

Graduate Student Workroom: Room 200 in Alexander Hall is the graduate student workroom. The workroom remains locked at all times and can be accessed by a key code or key. The key code will be provided at the student orientation. This room is designated as a HIPAA compliant area (see Protected Health Information on page 12 and appendix A) with workspace and computers. Student mailboxes and cubbies are also located here. Additional workspace is available in room 137.

The *Voice and Swallowing Lab* (room 236) and the *AAC Lab* (room 235) are both on the second floor.

Accreditation

The Master of Science in Speech-Language Pathology program at Murray State University is accredited by the Council on Academic Accreditation in Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology (CAA) of the American Speech-Language-Hearing-Association, 2200 Research Boulevard #310, Rockville, Maryland 20850, 1-800-498-2071 or 1-301-296-5700.

Every accredited program must meet the required accreditation standards. Standards have been established to address six essential components. The components are:

- Standard 1.0: Administrative structure and governance
- Standard 2.0: Faculty
- Standard 3.0A: Curriculum
- Standard 3.0B: Curriculum (academic and clinical education) for speech-language pathology programs
- Standard 4:0 Students
- Standard 5:0 Assessment
- Standard 6:0 Program resources

Council on Academic Accreditation in Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology. (2020). Standards for accreditation of graduate education programs in audiology and speech-language pathology (2023). https://caa.asha.org/siteassets/files/accreditation-standards-for-graduate-programs.pdf

Filing a complaint to the CAA of ASHA

If you think that the SLP program is out of compliance with accreditation standards, you may file a complaint against the MSU Graduate Program in Speech-Language Pathology with the CAA of ASHA. Information on this process may be obtained on the <u>CAA website</u>.

Complaints against the program must meet several criteria, such as that the complaint must relate to the Standards for Accreditation of Entry-Level Graduate Education Programs in Audiology and Speech Language Pathology

For a complete list of the criteria and the submission requirements, please refer to the CAA Complaints website.

Non-discrimination Statement

Murray State University endorses the intent of all federal and state laws created to prohibit discrimination. Murray State University does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, gender identity, sexual orientation, religion, age, veteran status or disability in employment or application for employment, admissions or the provision of services and provides, upon request, reasonable accommodation including auxiliary aids and services necessary to afford individuals with disabilities equal access to participate in all programs and activities.

In particular and without limiting the preceding and pursuant to and consistent with the requirements of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and its regulations 34 CFR 100 et seq.; Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and its regulations 34 CFR 104; Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, 20 USC 1681 et seq., and its regulations 34 CFR 106 et seq; and the Age Discrimination Act of 1975 and its regulations 34 CFR 110, Murray State University does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, handicap or age in its educational programs and activities. This non-discrimination in education programs and activities extends to employment and admissions and to recruitment, financial aid, academic programs, student services, athletics and housing. Murray State is required by Title IX and 34 CFR part 106 not to discriminate on the basis of sex and the prohibition against sex discrimination specifically includes a prohibition of sexual harassment and sexual violence. Examples of prohibited sexual harassment and sexual violence can be found in the "Policy Prohibiting Sexual Harassment" which can be accessed via the link referenced in Appendix I.

Inquiries concerning the application of these provisions may be referred to:

 the Executive Director of the Office of Equal Opportunity and Title IX Murray State University, 103 Wells Hall, Murray, KY 42071

Telephone: 270.809.3155

Fax: 270.809.6887; TDD: 270.809.3361;

Email: msu.titleix@murraystate.edu; or

2. to the Assistant Secretary of the United States Department of Education,

U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights, 400 Maryland Avenue, SW, Washington,

D.C. 20202-1100;

Telephone: 1.800.421.3481

Fax: 202.453.6012; TDD: 1.800.877.8339; Email: OCR@ed.gov

For more information, contact the Title IX Coordinator and Executive Director of the Office of Equal Opportunity and Title IX, 103 Wells Hall, 270.809.3155 (voice), 270.809.3361 (TDD).

Students with Disabilities

Students requiring special assistance due to a disability should visit the Office of Student Disability Services immediately for assistance with accommodations. For more information, students with disabilities should contact the Office of Student Disability Services, 423 Wells Hall, Murray, KY 42071. Telephone: 270-809-2018 (Voice) 270-809-5889 (TDD).

Email: msu.studentdisabilities@murraystate.edu.

Our office will contact professors directly regarding any specific accommodation needs that may be applicable to their particular classroom setting.

Student Support Services offered though the University:

Student support

Murray State is a place where you belong. Find a place to connect with your community or a place to support you - inside the classroom and out.

- Institute for International Studies
- Oakley Student Resource Center
- Office of Student Enrichment, Academic Excellence & Leadership
- Student Disability Services
- Student Engagement and Success
- Student Support Services
- University Counseling Services
- Veteran and Military Student Success

Student services

Student services can help you get the most out of college and prepare you for the future ahead.

- Career Services
- Commuter Services
- Curris Center (Student Center)
- Housing and residence life
- Post Office
- Talent Search
- Upward Bound
- Upward Bound Math and Science

Talk to your advisor about these services or visit <u>Student Affairs</u> for more information.

Student Engagement and Success Center and Resources

The Center for Student Engagement and Success is focused on empowering every student to reach their fullest potential. Staff are committed to the success and retention of all students through guidance, support and cultivation of their personal well-being and academic success. Student success and advocacy are our passions!

Supporting students to:

- Transition successfully to college
- Develop successful academic habits
- Create connections with faculty, staff, and resources
- Persist during challenging times
- Engage in their Racer living and learning experience to reach their career and personal goals

Programming for students:

- Student Success Seminar
- Starfish Student Success Network
- Undeclared major academic advising
- First-Generation Support
- Racers Empower: Healthy Minds, Healthy Campus
- Family Weekend
- Academic Advising Resources

https://www.murraystate.edu/about/administration/StudentAffairs/departments/success/index.aspx

THE GRADUATE PROGRAM IN SPEECH-LANGUAGE PATHOLOGY

Graduate Student Enrollment Status

The minimum full-time graduate course load is nine (9) semester hours. Since the maximum load without special approval for graduate students is 13 semester hours (maximums include undergraduate and graduate level courses), it is not possible to schedule for more than 13 hours via myGate. If an exception is to be made in any individual instance, the graduate student must have an overall grade point average of at least 3.00. A Graduate Overload form signed by the student's program coordinator and collegiate/school dean must be taken to the Registration Office, Sparks Hall. Under no circumstances may a graduate student enroll in more than 16 semester hours without approval and a letter of justification from the student's collegiate/school dean and the Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs. Under no circumstances will an overload exception be granted to a student who does not have a cumulative 3.00 GPA.

Graduate Assistantship

To be eligible for an assistantship, students must be admitted to a graduate program at MSU, have earned a cumulative GPA of at least 3.00, and be enrolled in a minimum of six graduate credit hours at Murray State. To maximize academic success, graduate assistants may not carry a course load exceeding 13 hours. Graduate students in their final semester of coursework may petition (in writing) the University Graduate Coordinator to qualify for an assistantship while enrolled in fewer than six graduate hours. During the summer, students on an assistantship must be enrolled for a minimum of three hours of coursework.

Minimum Academic Standards

When graduate students have completed nine or more semester hours of graduate course work with a grade point average of less than 3.00, they may be placed on academic probation and are subject to dismissal from the program. In MSU's Graduate Program in Speech-Language Pathology, students must maintain adequate progress through the program as measured the following ways: (1) Academic course grade point average; (2) Clinical Course grade point average. GPAs must each separately meet or exceed the standard of 3.0 students on probation are allowed one full-time semester or the equivalent (nine credit hours) to remove the probation by increasing their academic performance to 3.0 grade point average. If probation is not removed, the student will be dropped from the program. After having been out of the graduate program for one full semester, the student may reapply for readmission at the discretion of the faculty.

Certification Standards

The MSU SLP graduate curriculum is designed to enable M.S. degree students to meet the <u>2020</u> <u>standards</u> required for certification by the American Speech-Language Hearing Association (ASHA) and to fulfill the <u>current Scope of Practice in Speech Language Pathology</u> specified by the ASHA.

ASHA has organized communication disorders into nine broad categories. These categories may be briefly described as speech sound production; fluency and fluency disorders; voice and resonance; receptive and expressive language; hearing; swallowing/feeding; cognitive aspects; social aspects; and augmentative and alternative communication modalities. A full description of each of these categories can be found in Standard IV-C of ASHA's certification standards for speech-language pathologists.

State Requirements for Certification and Licensure

Certification and licensing will be discussed throughout coursework, however, students are encouraged to use resources such as ASHA's state-by-state website, https://www.asha.org/advocacy/state/, to see individual state requirements and become familiar with the requirements of states you are interested in seeking certification. Also, speak with your advisors and faculty with any questions related to requirements.

Tracking Student Progress and the Intervention Process

As the student progresses through the program, they will develop the required knowledge and skills across nine categories through both the academic and clinical coursework. However, students are expected to do more than learn facts and make good grades. At the graduate level, students are expected to develop independent learning, critical thinking and problem-solving skills. These skills are necessary in order to demonstrate the skills required for certification. Graduate courses are aimed at the exploration of the discipline's literature, development of the knowledge and clinical skills necessary for professional competence, and the development of skills for life-long learning. Each course, both academic and clinical, has learning outcomes describing what you are expected to learn and do. Students are assessed throughout the program's curriculum to determine if the student is meeting these learning outcomes and progressing towards the knowledge and skills required for certification. To be successful in the graduate program, the student must demonstrate completion of each outcome.

Intervention Plans for Academic Courses

Students and faculty are equally responsible for ensuring that a student meets the necessary academic and clinical competencies in order to meet ASHA certification standards. If a student fails to meet competencies in academic and/or clinical areas (identified through course assessments, feedback from

clinical educators, CALIPSO or GRAP) an intervention plan will be developed to remediate identified weaknesses and assist in acquiring those competencies. For academic courses, an <u>Intervention plan</u> will be developed by the professor of the course. Intervention plans must contain a plan for achieving the competencies and a date for completion. A copy of the original and completed intervention plan must be kept in the student's advising folder.

Academic Competency Policy

In all academic coursework in the graduate program, your knowledge of the course content will be assessed in a variety of ways (e.g., exams, papers, projects, presentations, case studies). In each course, program faculty have identified key assessments that are used to evaluate competency across specified areas of knowledge. Students must complete these assessments with a minimum competency of 80%. Students failing to attain the 80% criterion on a required competency assessment will be provided an individualized intervention plan and up to two additional attempts to pass the competency. Failure to demonstrate competency will impact the student's progression through clinical assignments. Faculty reserve the right to assign the original letter grade on the assessment. The student must meet the criterion for minimum competency in all areas or the student will not be recommended for ASHA certification, state licensure, or teacher certification, even though they receive an acceptable course/clinic grade or exceeds the minimum GPA.

The knowledge and skills each student is expected to attain and demonstrate are developed and assessed in both academic and clinical coursework. Each student must demonstrate a variety of professional practice competencies (see Appendix B), as identified by the CAA of ASHA. The knowledge base each student must demonstrate includes the knowledge of etiologies and characteristics across the nine disorder areas; and knowledge of the principles and methods of prevention, assessment, and intervention. Skills in evaluation and intervention (See Appendix C) must be demonstrated across the nine disorders areas. Competency in both oral and written communication must also be demonstrated. Additionally, graduate students in speech language pathology must demonstrate the highest standards of integrity and ethical principles in meeting their responsibilities to their clients by adhering to the principles and rules in the practice of the Code of Ethics of the American Speech Language Hearing Association.

Intervention Plans for Clinical Competence

When a clinical educator identifies a graduate student who is experiencing significant difficulties in clinical practicum, a <u>clinical intervention plan</u> will be developed. The intervention plan must include: a description of the difficulties being experienced, specific objectives that need to be met, and mechanisms for assisting the student to achieve the objectives. The nature of the clinical intervention plan is individually determined and defined by the clinical difficulties identified by the clinical educator(s). The plan may focus on: meeting clinical competencies, self-evaluation skills, professional expectations, interpersonal skills, integration of academic information into clinical practice, or other pertinent concerns.

Concerns regarding performance in clinical practicum will be initiated by the clinical educator(s) before the midterm grading period and reported to the Program Director and the Clinic Director. A meeting which includes the graduate student, clinical educator(s), and the Clinic Director will be scheduled to develop a plan to address clinical concerns. The student's academic advisor may be involved in the intervention process or will be kept informed of the student's progress. The "Practicum Intervention Plan" will be used to document the committee's decisions. The clinical educator(s) and the Clinic

Director will meet at the end of the semester to discuss clinical progress and make recommendations. New clinical experiences will not be made without successful completion of the clinical intervention plan. Students who are unsuccessful in completing the intervention plan, or who persist in failing to meet clinical competencies, may be discontinued from the program. Decisions regarding upcoming required clinical experiences will be made following successful completion of the intervention plan. Please note that students who are placed on a clinical intervention plan and/or have multiple academic interventions, are ineligible from completing a graduate thesis.

Oral Communication Proficiency Policy

Speech-language pathologists working with individuals who have communication disorders must demonstrate excellent oral communication skills. Speech-language pathology students are expected to model all aspects of Standard American English including phonology, morphology, syntax, semantics, pragmatics and suprasegmental aspects of speech. Additionally, students must speak in a clear, intelligible manner during spontaneous conversation, and demonstrate the ability to produce all consonant and vowel phonemes of English accurately, at the sentence level, prior to beginning the clinical practicum experience.

Written Communication Proficiency Policy

Written communication skills are essential to professional success as a speech-language pathologist. Speech-language pathology students should possess the ability to write about the current issues of the discipline to peers, practitioners, and the public. They should be able to demonstrate knowledge of the discipline and to write to professionals. Speech-language pathology students must be able to write and comprehend technical reports, diagnostic and treatment reports, treatment plans, and professional correspondence.

The GRAP (Graduate Record of Academic Progress)

Near the end of each fall and spring semester, the program faculty and staff meet to discuss each student's progress in academic and clinical knowledge and skills, professional practice competencies, and oral and written communication proficiency. The GRAP and CALIPSO (See Appendix C) are used to document your progress toward completion of entry-level standards specified by the Council on Academic Accreditation (CAA) of the American Speech Language Hearing Association (ASHA) and by the 2020 Standards and Implementation for the Certificate of Clinical Competence in Speech-Language Pathology.

Following the GRAP, you will receive a letter from the program that documents the results of the GRAP process. If the faculty has any concerns regarding your progress, these will also be noted. The letter may also include, if necessary, any recommendations or intervention plans for the next semester. You should read your letter carefully as each student must meet the criteria for minimum competency in all areas. Students who do not achieve minimum competency will not be recommended for ASHA certification, state licensure, or teacher certification, even though they receive an acceptable course/clinic grade or exceeds the minimum GPA.

Discontinuation from the Program

Students must maintain a GPA of 3.0 and meet both academic and clinical competencies to remain in the program. A student may be discontinued from the program for:

• having an overall graduate GPA below 3.0;

- failure to successfully complete an academic or clinical intervention plan;
- persistent failure to meet clinical competencies;
- earning below a B in a practicum or placement/externship course for a total of two semesters;
- failure to demonstrate minimum competency in academic coursework, regardless of the grade obtained in the course (see Academic Competency Policy);
- repeated violations of HIPAA.

Typical Program of Studies (5 semesters)

Your program will consist of a range of academic, clinical, and research experiences. The specific academic courses, clinical practica, and research activities you complete during your program are determined by MSU requirements, ASHA certification requirements and your interests. Students may select either a thesis or non-thesis option. Practicum is considered an integral part of graduate study. Students must complete a minimum of 400 clock hours of supervised clinical experience in the practice of speech-language pathology. 25 hours must be spent in guided clinical observation, and 375 hours must be spent in direct client contact. A minimum of 325 clock hours of clinical practicum must be completed at the graduate level. Supervised practicum must include experience with client populations across the lifespan and from culturally/linguistically diverse backgrounds. Practicum must include experience with client populations with various types and severities of communication and/or related disorders, differences, and disabilities. Graduate students participate in a wide variety of assessment and treatment experiences in the MSU Speech and Hearing Clinic and hospitals, schools, rehabilitation, skilled nursing and other facilities holding affiliation agreements with the program.

The following program of studies shows the courses and the semesters they are to be taken. Please note that it is sometimes necessary to make changes to the courses (i.e., credit or term they are offered) to accommodate program needs. You will be notified each term during advising of the course offerings or changes in the program of studies.

Year	Fall I	Spring I	Summer I
1	CDI 620 Speech Sound Disorders (3)	CDI 624 Assessment and Treatment of	CDI 625 Fluency Disorders (3)
	CDI 646 Designing and Applying Research	Voice (3)	CDI 636 Cognitive-Linguistic Disorders (3)
	in SLP (3)	CDI 632 Acquired Speech and Language	CDI 675 Advanced Clinical Practicum (3)
	CDI 647 Assessment and Intervention in	Disorders (4)	
	Early Childhood (3)	CDI 686 Adult and Pediatric Dysphagia (3)	
	CDI 670 Practicum Seminar (1)	CDI 670 Practicum Seminar (1)	
	CDI 674 Clinical Practicum (2)	CDI 674 Clinical Practicum (2)	
	12 credits	13 credits	9 credits
	Fall II	Spring II	
2	CDI 648 Pediatric Language and Literacy (3)	CDI 696 Professional Issues (2)	
	CDI 652 AAC and Technology for	CDI 676 Medical/Clinical Externship in SLP I	
	Communication (2)	(4)	
	CDI 621 School-Based Clinical Externship	CDI 688 Medical Clinical Externship in SLP	
	(4) OR	II (4)	
	CDI 641 Pediatric Clinical Externship in SLP		
	(4)		
	9 credits	10 credits	

Thesis and Non-thesis Comprehensive Exam Options

Students are strongly encouraged to commit to either the thesis or non-thesis option by the end of their first semester and will communicate this decision with their advisors. Graduate students who choose the non-thesis option must complete comprehensive examinations to demonstrate the ability to integrate knowledge gained through their studies in speech-language pathology and related areas. Students who select this option for completion of the master's degree should be prepared to relate broad areas of knowledge to specific problems in hypothetical case studies. Comprehensive

examinations require students to demonstrate mastery of knowledge of basic human communication and swallowing processes, knowledge of the nature of speech, language, hearing, communication and swallowing disorders, and the application of this information to assessment and treatment for clinical problem-solving and decision-making. For students selecting non-thesis/comprehensive exam option, a meeting will be held in advance with all students and the examination policy will be provided and reviewed in detail. The examination is only offered during the last fall semester of a student's graduate studies. The comprehensive examination requires students to complete on-demand comprehensive essays and takes place over two days. Exams are held in-person on campus. Any special arrangements for completing the essay examination requirements must be made with the examination coordinator at least two weeks prior to the examination date. Accommodations can be provided in accordance with documented needs and student plans through student disability services on campus. If a student does not satisfactorily complete (pass) the comprehensive examination, a meeting must take place with the communication disorders faculty before the end of the semester in which the failure has occurred. Failure to pass comprehensive examinations will prevent a student from completing the program. At that meeting the student must submit a written proposal that details a plan to resolve the deficits revealed by the examination. If the plan is approved by the faculty, and subsequently completed in a satisfactory manner, the student may register at the Office of Graduate Admissions to take the comprehensive examination on the next scheduled date.

Students are encouraged to conduct a thesis as part of their master's degree. A thesis gives students an opportunity to investigate an area of interest within the discipline using a scientific approach and research methodologies. After conducting the research, a seminal document is written to report the findings of the investigation. As an alternative to participation in comprehensive examinations, graduate students opting for the thesis participate in an oral presentation/defense of the thesis. Guidelines for thesis preparation and submission are available from the MSU Office of Graduate Studies. The Graduate Program in Speech-Language Pathology adheres to the American Psychological Association Style Manual (7th edition) for thesis preparation.

Documentation Requirements for Clinical Placements

Schools and medical settings have requirements that must be met before a student may begin their clinical placement. Students are responsible for verifying what documentation is required and for obtaining that documentation prior to the start of the semester. Requirements for school settings typically include, but are not limited to, a background check, current TB test and a physical examination. Requirements for medical sites typically include Basic Life Support (BLS) training (Advanced CPR training for healthcare providers), a current TB test, immunizations, flu shot, urine drug screen, a background check, and an orientation to the facility. While these items are typical, each facility will have specific requests that the student is responsible for meeting prior to placements. All placements are assigned by the clinic director.

It should be noted that offsite facilities reserve the right to decline a student for placement based upon results of a background check and/or refusal to meet the organization requirements. It is up to the discretion of the school district or medical facility as to what will be accepted. Facilities typically have a list of specific requirements before allowing a student to complete a clinical rotation in their facility. A facility does have the right to decline a student placement if the organization/facility requires specific vaccinations and the student declines to receive the required vaccinations. Many school and pediatric placements will not allow students in their facilities if they have been convicted of a felony and/or misdemeanor (such as a DUI). Students with offenses on their record may be asked to attend a

meeting with the organization's administrators to determine if they can complete a placement. Depending on the offense, a request for placement might be immediately denied without a meeting. Please remain cognizant that student behavior outside of the academic program can directly affect completion of clinical placements.

Graduate Student Enrollment Status

During the fall and spring semesters, the full-time graduate course load ranges from 9 to 13 semester hours. In some situations, an exception may be made to allow a graduate student to take more than 13 hours. No overload requests will be approved for graduate assistants. The complete policy regarding enrollment status is located in the <u>current MSU Bulletin</u>.

Attendance Policy

The Center for Communication Disorders abides by the attendance policy found in the current *MSU Bulletin*. Instructors may have additional requirements outlined in their syllabus.

Students are expected to attend all classes in which they are enrolled. Attendance and participation in class activities are essential to success in graduate school. In cases where student absences are clearly unavoidable, it is essential that students and faculty alike approach the resolution of the difficulty with a clear commitment to the mutual goal of student learning.

See <u>Chapter 1 of the current Academic Bulletin</u> for the University complete policy on attendance. In general, you should notify each instructor in writing as soon as you know you cannot attend class. If the absence is an excused absence (personal illness, death of immediate family, extraordinary personal circumstance, university sanctioned event), you may develop a plan with each instructor for alternative assignments or the completion of all work missed and must finish this work within a time frame mutually agreed upon with the instructor. This attendance policy refers to academic coursework. Expectations related to clinical attendance may vary slightly. Please refer to the attendance heading in the "Speech and Hearing Clinic" section of this handbook.

Student Concerns

Students with concerns about their grades or experiences in the program are invited to voice their concerns with the faculty or administration. Students should first address their complaints with the particular faculty member or clinical supervisor. If the complaint cannot be resolved at this level, then the student may address concerns with the academic director or clinic coordinator as appropriate. All conversations must be kept confidential. If at any point a student complaint includes an element of discrimination, they will immediately be referred to the office of OEO per university policy.

The academic director reviews all student complaints to (a) determine the nature of complaint, (b) assess the impact of the complaint on the student's matriculation through the program, (c) explore probable remedies, and (d) determine if an accreditation standard has been violated.

Complaints that are related to Grade Appeals, OEO, Title IX, Clery, or Minger Acts all require immediate reporting. All Student complaints are confidential, and recorded. These follow two types, official and unofficial. Unofficial complaints are in the form of reporting an incident that occurred, asking a question of procedure or policy, and venting. These are compiled for use as items may begin repeating over time suggesting that some issue is not being addressed consistently, or at all, and may need clarification. If this is something that affects a portion of the department, and is not personal, it will be addressed in a faculty meeting. If it relates to a specific person, an informal discussion will take place with that person. This assumes that a complaint is not simply students being unhappy with establish policies and procedures. If it is an official compliant, actions will be taken to resolve the situation. Confidentiality will be maintained while advice from others may be sought, conversations with

parties' involved taken place, if necessary advice or procedures followed that may involve offices like IDEA. In some cases, new policies may be created or old policies revisited. In each case, actions and resolutions are written down and discussed with those involved. All information, whether electronic or paper, will be safeguarded and retained.

MSU Policy:

https://www.murraystate.edu/academics/RegistrarsOffice/pdf/GeneralStudentComplaintProcedureReqto AmendRecord.pdf

Advising

The Program Director for the Center for Communication Disorders will assign students an advisor when they are admitted to the graduate program. Students will receive notification from the Graduate School with their admissions information or may access this information on MyGate.

You will meet individually with your advisor each semester to discuss any needs and review the results of the GRAP and your progress toward the required knowledge and skills. Any area of special focus or any intervention plan that is in place for the semester will also be discussed. Group advising occurs after mid-term each semester. During the group advising meeting, course offerings for the next term are presented to all students. After the meeting, students will receive an email clearly outlining the courses and instructions for registering. Additional informational items such as frequently asked clinical placement questions, are shared at this time. You are encouraged to meet with your advisor whenever you have questions or concerns.

Protected Health Information and Client Records

The Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) regulates confidentiality and security of healthcare information. Students are solely responsible for understanding the principles of HIPAA. Students must complete HIPAA training provided by the Center for Communication Disorders. Students will not be permitted to participate in clinical practicum until sufficient training as determined by the Center for Communication Disorders has been completed. Any violation of any of the regulations outlined in HIPAA training or in this handbook will result in the development and implementation of an Intervention Plan and may further result in the termination of some or all clinical privileges. As required by the ASHA Code of Ethics and HIPAA regulations, ALL information pertaining to clients and their families is deemed confidential information. Any and all information pertaining to a client and his or her family must not be discussed with friends, roommates, relatives or any other party outside of the clinical setting or relationship. Moreover, discussion of client/family information should only be conducted in secure areas within the Murray State University Speech and Hearing Clinic or in a supervisor office during appropriate clinical meetings.

Confidential records are maintained in locked file cabinets in the clinic. Only those who have completed the HIPAA training provided by the Center for Communication Disorders are permitted access to these files.

Students may not exchange information about clients, either by phone, fax, or email, with other individuals or agencies without written permission of client and verbal permission of the clinical supervisor. Students may not transport client information (e.g., lesson plans, clinician notes, evaluation results) to any area located outside of the Murray State University Clinic area, supervisor offices or the Graduate Workroom. When students generate draft copies of lesson plans, notes and reports, all

confidential client information must be removed. Client confidential information includes but is not limited to date of birth, name, address, and social security number. Any questions regarding whether information should be removed from a document should be directed to a clinical supervisor. To ensure protection of patient health information graduate students in Speech–Language Pathology should reserve any computer documentation of clinical activities to designated computers in the Language Lab where secure computers are kept. Students must use the encrypted documents for client writing.

In accordance with HIPAA policies, only graduate students, clinical educators, faculty, and staff are permitted in the graduate workrooms. Only MSU CDI students are allowed in the graduate student workrooms. No parents, friends, or family members are allowed in this area due to the possibility of client PHI being present.

Policy on Academic Honesty:

Murray State University takes seriously its moral and educational obligation to maintain high standards of academic honesty and ethical behavior. Instructors are expected to evaluate students' academic achievements accurately, as well as ascertain that work submitted by students is authentic and the result of their own efforts, and consistent with established academic standards. Students are obligated to respect and abide by the basic standards of personal and professional integrity.

Violations of Academic Honesty include:

- •Cheating Intentionally using or attempting to use unauthorized information such as books, notes, study aids, or other electronic, online, or digital devices in any academic exercise; as well as unauthorized communication of information by any means to or from others during any academic exercise.
- •Fabrication and Falsification Intentional alteration or invention of any information or citation in an academic exercise. Falsification involves changing information whereas fabrication involves inventing or counterfeiting information.
- •Multiple Submission The submission of substantial portions of the same academic work, including oral reports, for credit more than once without authorization from the instructor.
- •Plagiarism Intentionally or knowingly representing the words, ideas, creative work, or data of someone else as one's own in any academic exercise, without due and proper acknowledgment. This includes the use of AI or ChatGPT software as these programs borrow from others' works.

Instructors should outline their expectations that may go beyond the scope of this policy at the beginning of each course and identify such expectations and restrictions in the course syllabus. When an instructor receives evidence, either directly or indirectly, of academic dishonesty, he or she should investigate the instance. The faculty member should then take appropriate disciplinary action.

Disciplinary action may include, but is not limited to the following:

- 1. Requiring the student(s) to repeat the exercise or do additional related exercise(s).
- 2. Lowering the grade or failing the student(s) on the particular exercise(s) involved.
- 3. Lowering the grade or failing the student(s) in the course.

If the disciplinary action results in the awarding of a grade of E in the course, the student(s) may not drop the course.

Faculty reserve the right to invalidate any exercise or other evaluative measures if substantial evidence exists that the integrity of the exercise has been compromised. Faculty also reserve the right to

document in the course syllabi further academic honesty policy elements related to the individual disciplines. A student may appeal the decision of the faculty member with the department chair in writing within five working days. Note: If, at any point in this process, the student alleges that actions have taken place that may be in violation of the Murray State University Non-Discrimination Statement, this process must be suspended and the matter be directed to the Office of Institutional Diversity, Equity and Access. Any appeal will be forwarded to the appropriate university committee as determined by the Provost. (Revisions adopted by Board of Regents, June 2012.)

Website Content Policies

Student data outcomes and program information on the website is updated annually at a minimum by the administrative assistant in collaboration with the program director after the annual data retreat meeting. However, some changes to the website are ongoing and necessary to update periodically throughout the year, for example; group visit dates for prospective students.

All data is kept electronically in a secure drive for faculty and staff to access and reference as needed. During the annual data retreat, typically held in August, faculty and staff spend significant time reviewing, analyzing and discussing data to drive discussions and review of program performance. Students are asked to submit Praxis scores to Murray State as well as complete several exit surveys to provide feedback about the program and information about employment. Strengths, weaknesses and trends are addressed and decisions for programmatic modifications or areas of focus are supported by programmatic data including student outcomes and student feedback.

THE SPEECH AND HEARING CLINIC

The MSU Speech and Hearing Clinic plays an integral role in the academic and clinical education of graduate students in the speech-language pathology graduate program. The Clinic is only one of several placement experiences you will have during your graduate program. Using experienced clinical educators, emphasis is placed on consistent growth in clinical skills including evaluation, treatment, and professional skills.

General Expectations of Student Clinicians

- Students will demonstrate professional responsibility.
- Students will dress and conduct themselves in a professional manner. (See Appendix D)
- Students will complete assignments responsibly and competently.
- Attendance is mandatory for each scheduled clinical assignment.
- All students will abide by the ASHA code of ethics.
- All client information must be kept confidential. Students will adhere to all HIPAA, University, Department, and Clinic regulations regarding confidentiality.

Clock Hours

At least 400 clock hours of supervised clinical practicum are required. A minimum of 325 clock hours of clinical practicum must be completed at the graduate level. The remaining required hours may have been completed at the undergraduate level, at the discretion of the graduate program. Students who are partnered for a clinical experience will not accumulate time for the entire session and instead will only count the time actively providing skilled services. Accumulated clock hours for the purpose of clinical certification is accrued based on each clinician's actual participation when providing direct skilled services or diagnostics.

Students are responsible for keeping accurate records of their client contact hours. Clock hours should be entered into the Murray State CALIPSO system regularly. Supervisors will then verify the clock hours submitted by the student. CALIPSO is a web-based application that manages key aspects of academic and clinical education designed specifically and exclusively for speech-language pathology and audiology training programs. *Clock hours must be submitted for approval within the same semester that the hours were obtained.* Hours not submitted by the student within specified timelines will not be approved, unless cleared by the clinic director with clear documentation of hours completed and reason for not submitting within the appropriate time frame.

Audiology

It is recommended that at least 20 of the total clock hours be completed in audiology. Practicum experiences must involve hearing screening of individuals with hearing disorders or the habilitation/rehabilitation of individuals who have hearing impairment. Hearing screening competencies include: setting up the environment, providing appropriate instructions, and screening school-age and preschool age children.

Upon completion of the program, students will have diverse experiences across the lifespan which will be reflected in their clock hour records and evaluations from CALIPSO. Students must demonstrate knowledge and skills and have completed experiences sufficient in breadth and depth to achieve the following skills outcomes including:

1. Evaluation

- a. Conduct screening and prevention procedures, including prevention activities.
- b. Collect case history information and integrate information from clients/patients, family, caregivers, teachers, and relevant others, including other professionals.
- c. Select and administer appropriate evaluation procedures, such as behavioral observations, non standardized and standardized tests, and instrumental procedures.
- d. Adapt evaluation procedures to meet the needs of individuals receiving services.
- e. Interpret, integrate, and synthesize all information to develop diagnoses and make appropriate recommendations for intervention.
- f. Complete administrative and reporting functions necessary to support evaluation.
- g. Refer clients/patients for appropriate services.

2. Intervention

- a. Develop setting-appropriate intervention plans with measurable and achievable goals that meet clients'/patients' needs. Collaborate with clients/patients and relevant others in the planning process.
- b. Implement intervention plans that involve clients/patients and relevant others in the intervention process.
- c. Select or develop and use appropriate materials and instrumentation for prevention and intervention.
- d. Measure and evaluate clients'/patients' performance and progress.
- e. Modify intervention plans, strategies, materials, or instrumentation as appropriate to meet the needs of clients/patients.
- f. Complete administrative and reporting functions necessary to support intervention.
- g. Identify and refer clients/patients for services, as appropriate.

3. Interaction and Personal Qualities

- a. Communicate effectively, recognizing the needs, values, preferred mode of communication, and cultural/linguistic background of the individual(s) receiving services, family, caregivers, and relevant others.
- b. Manage the care of individuals receiving services to ensure an interprofessional, team-based collaborative practice.
- c. Provide counseling regarding communication and swallowing disorders to clients/patients, family, caregivers, and relevant others.
- d. Adhere to the ASHA Code of Ethics, and behave professionally.

Clinical Educators (Supervisors)

Clinical education is a vital component of the speech-language pathology graduate program.

- All clinical educators are certified and licensed. Supervisors must hold current ASHA CCCs and have their CCCs for a minimum of 9 months before being eligible to supervise. Additionally, all supervisors must have completed a minimum of 2 hours of continuing education in clinical education and supervision.
- Clinical educators are required to provide line of sight supervision for a minimum of 25% of therapy sessions and 25% of diagnostic sessions completed by student clinicians.
- Clinical educators provide both written and verbal feedback to students and meet regularly with their student clinicians.
- Student clinicians evaluate their clinical educators at the end of each semester. More immediate concerns should be discussed with the Clinic Director.

Grading

All students will receive a letter grade at the end of the semester reflecting their performance in clinical activities. While the CALIPSO system calculates a grade based on the clinical educator's responses on the Performance Evaluation, the student's semester grade reflects broader considerations and may be different from the grade calculated by CALIPSO. For example, many students will have more than one clinical educator during the semester. The feedback and CALIPSO scores from each clinical educator are considered. In addition to integrating evaluations from multiple clinical educators, clinical competencies and professional behavior standards are weighted more heavily in the calculation of the final semester grade. Clinical educators are also given the opportunity to manually adjust the letter grade calculated by Calipso in order to better reflect the student's performance during clinical activities.

Clinical grades, as with all other grades in the Center for Communication Disorders, are subject to review through the College of Education and Human Services grievance procedures.

Attendance

Students are required to attend and complete on and off-site clinical assignments as scheduled. Clinical assignments are complete at the end of the semester (or agreed-upon date) and not contingent upon completion of 400 clock hours. Greater than two unexcused absences from clinical assignments will result in lowering the practicum grade by one letter grade. Please refer to the MSU bulletin to determine what is considered as an "excused absence."

- During the final semester, a student is allowed up to two days for professional interviews. These absences must be used for professional interviews.
- During a single off-site eight-week placement, if a student is absent for more than two
 days <u>without a university approved excuse</u>, they will be required to make up missed
 clinical time and their grade will be lowered one letter grade. Make-up time can be
 completed on campus or within a facility as arranged. **Procedures and policies in

relation to COVID are ever-changing. The MSU Speech and Hearing Clinic will abide by University policies in relation to this. You should follow the COVID guidelines set by your placement facility and directly communicate with your supervisor and clinic director.

- If a significant number of absences occur, it will result in an incomplete grade assignment for a student until experience is made up and clinical competencies can be demonstrated.
- When absent from an off-site placement, students must notify their offsite supervisor as well as the clinic director immediately. Notification of absence is required for all hours missed.
- Students in off-site placements will follow the schedule of the offsite facility. Academic breaks such as Spring Break will be arranged.
- During inclement weather, graduate students should make every effort to attend
 off-campus assignments. For example if MSU is closed due to snow, a student should
 attend their placement site if the roads are safe to travel in that area.

Please treat your off-site placements like your job. Professionalism is factored into your clinical education and should be a top priority as you consider attendance. Individuals shall not allow personal hardships, psychosocial distress, substance use/misuse, or physical or mental health conditions to interfere with their duty to provide professional services with reasonable skill and safety. Individuals whose professional practice is adversely affected by any of the above factors should seek professional assistance regarding whether their professional responsibilities should be limited or suspended.

Environmental Infection Control Procedures

A number of precautions need to be taken to protect both the clinicians and the clients from transmission of disease and infection.

- Student clinicians should thoroughly wash their hands before and after clinical sessions.
- Sanitizing kits containing items such as: disinfectant wipes, Kleenex, gloves, band-aids, and hand sanitizer are located in each therapy room.
- After each session, student clinicians should clean and disinfect all materials and place items back in the appropriate location in the materials room. Clinicians should also disinfect the therapy room's furniture, light switch, and doorknobs. Please follow specific guidelines for COVID procedures on cleaning and disinfection of materials and therapy rooms.

Emergency Procedures

Murray State University uses the <u>RacerAlert Emergency Notification System</u> to notify the community and to give instructions. Detailed instructions for a variety of threats are provided on the <u>MSU website</u>.

To report an emergency, graduate students should immediately notify their clinical supervisor or nearest faculty or staff member of the possible emergency.

Emergency Phone Numbers

All campus emergencies (MSU Police). 911 or 270-809-2222 24 hours a day

Office of Environmental Safety and Health......809-3480 (Office hours 7a.m.-4p.m.)

Facilities Management.......809-4291 (Office hours 7a.m.-4p.m.) (after hours call 3805)

Daily Checklist

st a	tew reminders about being a responsible graduate student
	Check your murraystate.edu email each day.
	Check your mailbox in the graduate student workroom each day you're on campus.
	Clean up your space. This is important when so many people are using the same space. Also,
	make sure you know when you're scheduled for weekly clean up.
	Return all your therapy materials to their home. (See appendix E for instructions in using the
	various clinic resources and the materials room.)
	Follow the clinic dress code: Look professional and raise your arms; touch your toes; if anything
	shows go change your clothes. (see appendix D)

Procedures for First Year Graduate Students

Clinic practicums for first year graduate students occur primarily in the MSU Speech and Hearing Clinic and in the Murray City Preschools. Clinic assignments are made by the Clinic Director. Before beginning practicum, each student should familiarize themselves with the procedures for these two placement sites. See Appendix F for a description of the process for beginning the fall and spring semester clinical assignments. Appendix G details the general operating procedures for the MSU Clinic, as well as paperwork, diagnostic procedures and end of semester procedures. This same information is detailed for the Murray City Preschools in Appendix H.

Appendix A: CONFIDENTIALITY PROCEDURES

The Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA) required the US Department of Health and Human Services to establish rules to protect the privacy of health information. *Protected health information* (PHI) is individually identifiable health information created or received by the MSU Speech & Hearing Clinic. Information is "individually identifiable" if it identifies the individual or there is a reasonable basis to believe components of the information could be used to identify the individual. "Health information" means information, whether oral or recorded in any form or medium, that

- (i) is created or received by the MSU Speech & Hearing Clinic; and
- (ii) relates to the past, present, or future physical or mental health or condition of a person, the provision of health care to a person, or the past, present, or future payment for health care.

All graduate students receive training during CDI 670 (Practicum Seminar) regarding HIPAA privacy requirements and MSU's HIPAA Privacy Manual. Specific procedures to protect private health information (PHI) include:

- All information regarding any client is confidential and should be treated with special regard for the individual's privacy. Clients are not to be discussed outside the clinic or classroom. Clients are not to be discussed casually in hallways or other places where conversations may be overheard. All activities involving clients are strictly confidential and should be discussed only with professionals involved with the client. Limit the content of Private Health Information (PHI) conversations to the minimum necessary.
- All client records (permanent folders, working folders) are confidential and are not to be divulged
 to anyone other than clinical supervisors, assigned practicum clinicians, or individuals who have
 been authorized by a signed written release.
- Permanent folders and working folders may only be reviewed in designated areas and must not be removed from the building.
- Limit the number of photocopies made of PHI.
- Client records are kept in the clinic file, which remains locked at all times. Preschool client records are kept in restricted filing cabinets at each preschool site.
- Limit the use of PHI in e-mails to the minimum necessary.
- Limit faxing of PHI to urgent information.
- Limit voicemail messages, or messages left for other individuals, to general information to ensure no one else could overhear PHI.
- Students will be asked to sign a form stating that they have read and understand the ASHA
 Code of Ethics and the HIPAA procedures, that they will uphold them and that they fully
 understand that breach of these could result in a lowering of their course grade, dismissal from
 the program, or dismissal from the University. Compliance with HIPAA and conducting oneself
 in a manner according to the ASHA Code of Ethics are consistent with the necessary
 conditions for the 2020 Certification Standards in Speech-Language Pathology.

Established Procedures and Ethics for Observation in the Clinic

Please be aware that Murray State students enrolled in the undergraduate communication disorders program will be observing therapy in the MSU Speech and Hearing Clinic. All student observers are expected to follow established procedures and ethics for observation. If you have concerns about the behavior of a student in the observation, please notify your supervisor or another member of the CDI faculty or staff.

- 1. Observations should take place only at the direction of faculty of the Center for Communication Disorders or by arrangement with the clinic coordinator.
- 2. For maximum benefit as well as to minimize movement in the observation room, an entire therapy session or diagnostic must be observed.
- 3. There should be no talking in the observation rooms unless absolutely necessary. Necessary talking should be done in a whisper. Questions regarding the session or client should be directed to the clinician or supervisor after the session is over.
- 4. There is to be absolutely no eating, drinking, or smoking in the observation rooms.
- 5. All activities involving clients are strictly confidential and should be discussed only with professionals involved with the client.
- 6. There should be no cell phone usage at all (clients are able to see light through the two-way mirror) and absolutely no recording of the session through camera or cell phone.

Appendix B - Professional Practice Competencies

Council on Academic Accreditation in Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology. (2020). Standards for accreditation of graduate education programs in audiology and speech-language pathology (2017). Retrieved from

https://caa.asha.org/siteassets/files/accreditation-standards-for-graduate-programs.pdf

3.1.1B Professional Practice Competencies: The program must provide content and opportunities for students to learn so that each student can demonstrate the following attributes and abilities and demonstrate those attributes and abilities in the manners identified.

Accountability

- Practice in a manner that is consistent with the professional code of ethics and the scope of practice documents for the profession of speech-language pathology.
- Adhere to federal, state, and institutional regulations and policies that are related to services provided by speech-language pathologists.
- Understand the fiduciary responsibility for each individual served.
- Understand the various models of delivery of speech-language pathology services (e.g., hospital, private practice, education, etc.).
- Use self-reflection to understand the effects of his or her actions and makes changes accordingly.
- Understand the health care and education landscape and how to facilitate access to services.
- Understand how to work on interprofessional teams to maintain a climate of mutual respect and shared values.

Integrity

- Use the highest level of clinical integrity with each individual served, family members, caregivers, other service providers, students, other consumers, and payers; and
- Understand and use best professional practices related to maintenance of confidentiality for all individuals in accordance with HIPAA and FERPA requirements. Effective Communication Skills
- Use all forms of expressive communication—including written, spoken, and nonverbal communication—with individuals served, family members, caregivers, and any others involved in the interaction to ensure the highest quality of care that is delivered in a culturally competent manner.
- Communicate—with patients, families, communities, and interprofessional team colleagues and other professionals caring for individuals in a responsive and responsible manner that supports a team approach to maximize care outcomes.

Clinical Reasoning

- Use valid scientific and clinical evidence in decision-making regarding assessment and intervention.
- Apply current knowledge, theory, and sound professional judgment in approaches to intervention and management of individuals served.
- Use clinical judgment and self-reflection to enhance clinical reasoning.

Evidence-Based Practice

- Access sources of information to support clinical decisions regarding assessment and intervention/management,
- Critically evaluate information sources and applies that information to appropriate populations, and
- Integrate evidence in provision of speech-language pathology services.

Concern for Individuals Served

- Show evidence of care, compassion, and appropriate empathy during interactions with each individual served, family members, caregivers, and any others involved in care; and
- Encourage active involvement of the individual served in his or her own care.

Cultural Competence

- Understand the impact of his or her own set of cultural and linguistic variables on delivery of effective care. These include, but are not limited to, variables such as age, ethnicity, linguistic background, national origin, race, religion, gender, and sexual orientation.
- Understand the impact of the cultural and linguistic variables of the individuals served on delivery of care. These include but are not limited to variables such as age, ethnicity, linguistic background, national origin, race, religion, gender, and sexual orientation.
- Understand the interaction of cultural and linguistic variables between the caregivers and the individuals served in order to maximize service delivery.
- Understand the characteristics of the individuals served (e.g., age, demographics, cultural and linguistic diversity, educational history and status, medical history and status, cognitive status, and physical and sensory abilities) and how these characteristics relate to clinical services.

Professional Duty

- Engage in self-assessment to improve his or her effectiveness in the delivery of services.
- Understand the roles and importance of professional organizations in advocating for rights to access to speech-language pathology services.
- Understand the role of clinical teaching and clinical modeling as well as supervision of students and other support personnel.
- Understand the roles and importance of interdisciplinary/interprofessional assessment and intervention and be able to interact and coordinate care effectively with other disciplines and community resources.
- Understand and practice the principles of universal precautions to prevent the spread of infectious and contagious diseases.
- Understand and use the knowledge of one's own role and those of other professions to appropriately assess and address the needs of the individuals and populations served.

Collaborative Practice

- Understand how to apply values and principles of interprofessional team dynamics.
- Understand how to perform effectively in different interprofessional team roles to plan and deliver care centered on the individual served that is safe, timely, efficient, effective, and equitable

Appendix C - Clinical Skills Outcomes

Student program of study will include supervised clinical experiences sufficient in breadth and depth to achieve the following skills outcomes. Student progress toward the clinical competencies will be monitored each semester using MSU Speech- Language Pathology Performance Evaluation completed within CALIPSO, supervisor feedback, and GRAP information. Please become familiar with the CALIPSO evaluation provided here:

MSU Speech-Language Pathology Performance Evaluation (on CALIPSO)

Progress in each skill area is documented across communication disorders (articulation, fluency, voice, language, social aspects, hearing, swallowing, cognition, communication modalities) using the following Performance Rating Scale:

- 1. Unacceptable Performance
- 2. Emerging
- 3. Developing

- 4. Meets Performance Expectations
- 5. Exceeds Performance Expectations

Evaluation skills

- 1. Conducts screening and prevention procedures, including prevention activities (CFCC V-B, 1a)
- 2. Demonstrates current knowledge of the principles and methods of prevention and assessment, including consideration of anatomical/physiological, psychological, developmental, and linguistic and cultural correlates (CFCC IV-D)
- 3. Collects case history information and integrates information from clients/patients, family, caregivers, teachers, and relevant others, including other professionals (CFCC V-B, 1b)
- 4. Selects appropriate evaluation procedures (CFCC V-B, 1c)
- 5. Administers non-standardized and standardized tests correctly (CFCC V-B, 1c)
- 6. Adapts evaluation procedures to meet the needs of individuals receiving services (CFCC V-B, 1d)
- 7. Demonstrates knowledge of communication and swallowing disorders and differences (CFCC IV-C)
- 8. Interprets, integrates, and synthesizes all information to develop diagnoses (CFCC V-B, 1e)
- 9. Interprets, integrates, and synthesizes all information to make appropriate recommendations for intervention (CFCC V-B, 1e)
- 10. Completes administrative and reporting functions necessary to support evaluation (CFCC V-B, 1f)
- 11. Refers clients/patients for appropriate services (CFCC V-B, 1g)

Treatment Skills

- 1. Develops setting-appropriate intervention plans with measurable and achievable goals that meet client/patient needs, demonstrating knowledge of the principles of intervention and including consideration of anatomical/physiological, developmental, and linguistic cultural correlates. Collaborates with clients/patients and relevant others in the planning process (CFCC IV-D, V-B, 2a)
- 2. Implements intervention plans that involve clients/patients and relevant others in the intervention process (CFCC V-B, 2b)

- 3. Selects or develops and uses appropriate materials and instrumentation (CFCC V-B, 2c)
- 4. Measures and evaluates clients'/patients' performance and progress (CFCC V-B, 2d)
- 5. Modifies intervention plans, strategies, materials, or instrumentation to meet individual client/patient needs (CFCC V-B, 2e)
- 6. Completes administrative and reporting functions necessary to support intervention (CFCC V-B, 2f)
- 7. Identifies and refers patients for services as appropriate (CFCC V-B, 2g)

Additional Clinic Skills

- 1. Sequences tasks to meet objectives
- 2. Provides appropriate introduction/explanation of tasks
- 3. Uses appropriate models, prompts or cues. Allows time for patient response.
- 4. Demonstrates effective behavior management skills
- 5. Practices diversity, equity and inclusion (CAA 3.4B)
- 6. Addresses culture and language in service delivery that includes cultural humility, cultural responsiveness, and cultural competence (CAA 3.4B)
- 7. Demonstrates clinical education and supervision skills. Demonstrates a basic understanding of and receives exposure to the supervision process. (CAA 3.1.6B)

Professional Practice, Interaction and Personal Qualities

- 1. Demonstrates knowledge of basic human communication and swallowing processes. Demonstrates the ability to integrate information pertaining to normal and abnormal human development across the lifespan (CFCC IV-B; CAA 3.1.6B)
- 2. Demonstrates knowledge of processes used in research and integrates research principles into evidence-based clinical practice (CFCC IV-F; CAA 3.1.1B Evidenced-Based Practice)
- 3. Demonstrates knowledge of contemporary professional issues that affect Speech-Language Pathology (CFCC IV-G; CAA 3.1.1B)
- 4. Demonstrates knowledge of entry level and advanced certifications, licensure, and other relevant professional credentials, as well as local, state, and national regulations and policies relevant to professional practice (CFCC IV-H)
- 5. Communicates effectively, recognizing the needs, values, preferred mode of communication, and cultural/linguistic background of the individual(s) receiving services, family, caregivers, and relevant others (CFCC V-B, 3a; CAA 3.1.1B Effective Communication Skills, CAA 3.1.6B)
- 6. Provides counseling regarding communication and swallowing disorders to clients/patients, family, caregivers, and relevant others (CFCC V-B, 3c; CAA 3.1.6B)
- 7. Manages the care of individuals receiving services to ensure an interprofessional, team-based collaborative practice (CFCC V-B, 3b; CAA 3.1.1B)
- 8. Demonstrates skills in oral and other forms of communication sufficient for entry into professional practice (CFCC V-A)
- 9. Demonstrates skills in written communication sufficient for entry into professional practice (CFCC V-A)
- 10. Demonstrates knowledge of standards of ethical conduct, behaves professionally and protects client welfare (CFCC IV-E, V-B, 3d; CAA 3.1.1B-Accountability; 3.8B)
- 11. Demonstrates an understanding of the effects of own actions and makes appropriate changes as needed (CAA 3.1.1B Accountability)

12. Demonstrates professionalism (CAA 3.1.1B - Professional Duty, 3.1.6B)

Met/Not Met

- 1. Demonstrates openness and responsiveness to clinical supervision and suggestions
- 2. Personal appearance is professional and appropriate for the clinical setting
- 3. Displays organization and preparedness for all clinical sessions
- 4. Practices the principles of universal precautions to prevent the spread of infectious and contagious diseases (CAA 3.8B)
- 5. Differentiates service delivery models based on practice sites (e.g., hospital, school, private practice) (CAA 3.1.1B Accountability)
- 6. Explains healthcare landscape and how to facilitate access to services in the healthcare sector (CAA 3.1.1B Accountability)
- 7. Explains educational landscape and how to facilitate access to services in the educational sector (CAA 3.1.1B Accountability)
- 8. Identifies and acknowledges the impact of both implicit and explicit bias in clinical service delivery and actively explores individual biases and how they relate to clinical services (CAA 3.4B)
- 9. Identifies and acknowledges the impact of how their own set of cultural and linguistic variables affects clients/patients/students' care (CAA 3.4B)
- 10. Identifies and acknowledges the impact cultural and linguistic variables of the individual served may have on delivery of effective care (CAA 3.4B)
- 11. Identifies and acknowledges the interaction of cultural and linguistic variables between caregivers and the individual served (CAA 3.4B)
- 12. Identifies and acknowledges the social determinants of health and environmental factors for individuals served and how these determinants relate to clinical services (CAA 3.4B)
- 13. Identifies and acknowledges the impact of multiple languages. Explores approaches to address bilingual/multilingual individuals requiring services, including understanding the difference in cultural perspectives of being d/Deaf and acknowledge Deaf cultural identities. (CAA 3.4B)
- 14. Recognizes that cultural and linguistic diversity exists among various groups (including d/Deaf and hard of hearing individuals) and fosters the acquisition and use of all languages (verbal and nonverbal), in accordance with individual priorities and needs (CAA 3.4B)
- 15. Engages in self-assessment to improve effectiveness in the delivery of clinical services (CAA 3.1.6B)

Appendix D: Professional Behavior and Dress

Name Tags

All graduate student clinicians will be given a name tag which should be worn at all times when engaging in on and off campus clinical activities. If your name tag must be replaced, inform the administrative assistant. Please note, any request for a new name tag due to loss of the original or a name change will only be fulfilled at the cost of the student. The cost for a new name tag is set by the MSU bookstore and is currently \$13.75.

Professional Liability Insurance

The Murray State University Speech and Hearing Clinic maintains a student liability policy, renewed each year, to cover practicum experiences. The clinic administrative assistant will notify students when insurance fees are due.

Dressing for Clinical Responsibilities

The graduate students of Murray State University's Center for Communication Disorders provide services to members of the community, local schools, and other organizations as needed. Because of this, it is important that we maintain a professional and cohesive appearance that reflects our commitment to excellence and professionalism. The dress code policy aims to create a unified and respectful environment that is conducive to learning and providing excellent services.

The dress code guidelines for student clinicians are as follows:

- Students should wear tops adorned with the official MSU CDI logo during all clinical activities.
 Tops should be clean, in good condition, and fit appropriately. Navy blue scrub tops and bottoms are also allowed during clinical experiences. Navy blue scrub tops do NOT have to bear the CDI logo.
- Students should wear navy blue or black bottoms during clinical activities. Acceptable options
 include scrub bottoms, chinos, or similarly professional attire.
- Closed-toe shoes are recommended for safety and professionalism.
- Students may wear long sleeve shirts under approved tops if desired.
- If a student prefers to wear clothing that is constituted as "professional dress," in lieu of scrubs
 or tops with the CDI logo, or in clinical experiences outside of the clinic that may require
 professional dress, those guidelines are as follows:

The attire selected should reflect professionalism while maintaining comfort and practicality. Tops should not be overly tight, allowing for ease of movement without being restrictive. Ensure that the fabric is not sheer or see-through as well as avoiding necklines that are low-cut in order to avoid any distraction while maintaining respect for the clients and family. Additionally, it's advisable to choose tops that reach at least hip-length to provide adequate coverage when bending, stooping, or sitting on the floor. Tops should be paired with bottoms considered to be "business casual." Examples of this may be chinos, khakis, solid-wash denim, trousers, or ponte pants. Skirts or dresses of knee-length or longer are also allowed. Closed-toe shoes, dress

shoes, or flats are encouraged for footwear. Consideration of your scheduled clients and practice setting is essential when considering clothing for the day.

Exemptions to the dress code may be granted based on religious or cultural practices, ensuring that individuals can observe their beliefs while maintaining respect and inclusivity within the workplace.

Prohibited attire during clinical activities includes the following:

- -Unauthorized t-shirts, hoodies, or sweatshirts of any kind that do not bear the official MSU CDI logo.
- -Shorts, yoga pants, leggings, or pants with holes, rips, or tears will not be allowed.
- -No blue jeans are allowed during clinical activities.

While we encourage individual expression, hair, makeup, piercings, and tattoos should be non-distracting and respectful to the clients you are serving. Strong perfumes or lotions should not be worn due to the nature of our clientele and potential allergies. Clinicians are also required to wear their clinic name badge during all clinical activities.

Clinical supervisors may make exceptions to the dress code as they deem appropriate.

If the student clinician is found to be in violation of the above described dress code, the student will be asked to change their clothing. Multiple infractions related to this may result in a reduction of clinic grades related to professionalism. Tops adorned with the official MSU CDI logo can be purchased from the MSU bookstore at the beginning of the academic year.

Social Media Policy

While the Department of Communication Disorders does not prohibit student involvement with internet based social networking communities (i.e. Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, YouTube, etc.), all comments and postings made to internet sites (written or pictorial) are held to the high standards of the department. Use good ethical judgment and follow university policies and federal requirements, such as the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) of 1996. Absolutely no personal information or client pictures are allowed on social media sites, regardless of permission obtained from parents or caregivers. The Department of Communication Disorders reserves the right to take action against any currently enrolled student engaged in behavior that is deemed unacceptable or inappropriate. This action may include education, counseling, and/or removal from the program.

Appendix E: Instructions for Using Clinic Resources

Room 109 in Alexander Hall is the clinic materials room. This room is used by students and faculty in the center. Students have access to any materials or resources located in the materials room (except for Head Start materials which are in a clearly marked section). Students must sign all materials in and out.

- Student clinicians may check out materials for 24 hours using the sign-out sheet on the desk.
- Items can be reserved for an upcoming session. Place items on the shelves in the holding room 146. Put your "reserve tag" on top.
- Student clinicians are responsible for returning borrowed materials and putting them back in the proper location after each session.
- Return all items to the appropriate shelf, container, or bag.
- Return all card decks to the correct deck and container in the materials room
- Sort all play sets, figures, cars, etc...before returning them to the designated area or bag.
- Make sure play doh items are completely clean before you return them.
- Do not hoard clinic materials in your cubby upstairs.
- Keys taken from the clinic office should be signed out and promptly returned and signed back in following their use.

Tests

Tests for children can be found in room 128 and are checked out by filling out the sign-out sheet located on the test cabinet door. Adult evaluations/tests are located in the closet in the 219 suite and are signed-out there. Tests may be checked out for 48 hours for review.

iPads

Can be found in room 128 and are checked out by filling out the sign-out sheet. They may be checked out for 24 hours. Removing iPads from the building requires supervisor approval. You <u>may not</u> keep iPads in your mailboxes or cubbies indefinitely.

Test Protocols

Test forms/protocols for child and adult tests are located in the filing cabinet in room 128. Notify the clinic administrative assistant if you use one of the last test forms in the folder so she can reorder. The clinic admin assistant has a copy of many test protocols available *to copy* on the credenza in 125. Test forms/protocols are very expensive. You must use copies of tests to practice and originals only when actually giving the assessment or making an official file copy.

Equipment

- Most equipment used for clinical purposes is found in room 130 in the metal storage cabinets.
 Equipment available for check-out includes: video recorders and tripods, educational software, and music CDs, and office supplies including envelopes, paper, and letterhead.
- When students are not able to use the camera recording system through VALT in the clinic, additional video recorders are available. Recorders require a memory stick or a mini DVD. Memory sticks are the best method for transferring a session to your computer for editing. The mini DVD option works fine to view the session, but will not easily transfer for editing purposes. Students must purchase memory sticks or mini DVD's for clinical use. You may also use an iPad.
- To maintain HIPAA compliance, it is the student clinician's responsibility to return the equipment with data removed.

- Return all equipment to the correct location and the proper cabinet. Notify the clinic admin assistant if you use the last of any supplies such as batteries or laminating sheets.
- Equipment can be signed out for 24 hours. You must obtain permission from the clinic admin assistant to keep items longer.
- The clinic copy machine is available for clinic use only. See the clinic admin assistant for instructions to use the proper codes and procedures for the copy machine. No personal copies are allowed.
- Small portable laminators and a book binding machine are available for use in the graduate workroom. See the clinic admin assistant for instructions to use the laminators and other equipment properly.

Appendix F: Process for First Year Clinical Assignments

- 1. The clinician is assigned to supervisors and clients by the clinic director.
- 2. The clinician meets with the assigned supervisor(s) during the first week of the semester.
- 3. The clinician reads each client's record in Talktrac, including previous evaluations and previous progress reports.
 - Preschool client permanent folders are located in the office of each preschool site.
 - MSU client permanent folders are located in the clinic office. (129)
 - All client records are maintained on Talktrac.
 - Talktrac client request forms (adding or removing a client) are found in the clinic office.
- 4. After consulting with the clinician's supervisor, the clinician calls and schedules therapy times for clinic clients and confirms the times with the supervisor. Preschool clients are assigned by preschool supervisors.
- 5. The clinician prepares a rough draft of the <u>Individual Treatment Plan</u> (ITP) for approval by the supervisor for clinic clients. Preschool clinicians will implement the client's current Individual Education Program (IEP).
- 6. If the client will be observed during the semester, the clinician provides information to create the client-specific observation form for undergraduate observers including the client's initials, disorder, age, day and time of therapy, long term goals, semester goals, objectives, and the clinician's initials.
- 7. The clinician consults with each supervisor to confirm plans for the first session for each client.
- 8. Regular planning sessions are scheduled with each supervisor. These may be individual or group meetings.

Appendix G: Process for Second Year Externship Clinical Assignments

The MSU Clinic Director is responsible for making all externship clinical assignments. Students may request placement types and locations. These are taken into consideration by the Clinic Director when assignments are being arranged.

Students have the option to live anywhere within the United States to complete their final three clinical rotations in the second year. The Clinic Director will gather information from each student during the spring semester of the first year to determine where the student will be living and preferences for assignment settings. Please note that placements can be assigned up to 60 miles from your primary residence. All efforts will be made to locate placements closest to you, but this is not always possible. Set your expectations now that you may have an increased commute time and expenses related to travel.

The process for externship assignments is as follows:

- The Clinic Director obtains information related to the geographical location of the student's residence during the first, second, and third clinical rotations of the second year.
- The Clinic Director reviews the student clinician's records to determine if the appropriate course work and clinical experiences can justify the proposed placement.
- Students will complete a school placement in the last eight weeks of the fall semester of their second year. Medical placements are scheduled for the first and second eight weeks of the spring semester with a one week break in between the two rotations.
- Placements are selected based on proximity to the student's address, relationship and knowledge of the supervising SLP, and completion of an affiliation agreement with each site.
- If a specific site is requested, an affiliation agreement MUST be in place prior to completing any clinical hours at that site.
- Assignments scheduled in advance are not guaranteed as many external factors can determine the supervising SLPs availability to supervise a student.
- Students must complete all required documentation for the supervising site prior to beginning
 the placement. This may incur additional cost for the student including, but not limited to,
 completing a new background check, submitting a recent physical examination, and/or obtaining
 more or up-to-date vaccinations. These requirements are not governed by the University, but
 are determined by the supervising site.
- Students may be asked to help facilitate a connection with a given site should the MSU CDI
 department not already have a relationship with a requested site or supervising SLP.

Supervising SLPs must meet the criteria for supervision per ASHA guidelines. This means every supervising SLP must:

- hold ASHA certification (CCC-A or CCC-SLP),
- have completed a minimum of nine months of practice experience post-certification, and
- have earned at least two hours of professional development post-certification (one-time requirement) in the area of supervision and/or clinical instruction.

The clinic director will verify supervisor licensure and verify that the supervision requirements have been met prior to your placement.

Appendix H

GENERAL OPERATING PROCEDURES FOR CLINIC CLIENTS

- If the clinician's supervisor requests that a clinician reserve a room for therapy or an evaluation, the clinician should email the clinic administrative assistant and copy his/her supervisor as well as any other clinicians involved with the therapy or evaluation on the email. Clinicians should provide the date and time that the room is needed, as well as what specific type of room is needed (i.e., room with camera, AAC, Voice Lab, large room, etc) if any.
- Clinicians are to be present and on time for each therapy session.
- The clinician must ensure that clinic clients sign in at the office window.
- Clients are to be met in the clinic waiting room at the time the therapy session is to begin.
- Sessions are to last the full scheduled time and should end promptly.
- Clinicians should provide headphones (located in the clinic office) for family members of clients
 and return them immediately following the session. Used headphones will be cleaned before
 putting them in the drawer, so please put them in the basket on the bookshelf in the clinic office.
- After each session, the clinician completes the billing log for the client. Absences and
 cancellations should also be maintained on the log. Billing logs are located in the bottom right
 drawer of the credenza in the clinic office.
- Client cancellations and absences are reported to the supervisor and clinic admin assistant promptly. An accurate record of client attendance is maintained by the clinician and reported at the end of the semester in the Progress Report.
- Client permanent records are filed in room 129. These files may be checked out by the
 clinician but can never be taken out of the building and must be returned to the clinic office by
 4:00 on the day of check out. These files must not be left unattended. They must not be left
 unattended in the downstairs graduate workroom as that room is unlocked during clinic hours.
- When the clinician and the client are involved in therapy that takes place somewhere other than
 the assigned room, the clinician should notify the supervisor and the clinic admin assistant of
 the location to ensure that student observers don't sign up for sessions that cannot be
 observed.

FORMS FOR THE MSU SPEECH AND HEARING CLINIC

Documentation for clients seen in the clinic requires completion of the forms listed below. All the appropriate information on the forms should be filled out completely before the client, family, or guardian signs them.

HIPAA Privacy Notice

This notice describes how medical information about the client can be used and disclosed and how the client can get access to this information. The Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA) imposes numerous requirements on medical providers. This information is known as protected health information and includes information whether received in writing, in an electronic medium, or as an oral communication. This notice describes the privacy practices of the MSU Speech & Hearing Clinic.

Notice of Privacy Practices Acknowledgement

This form is signed by the client or client's representative to indicate receipt of a copy of the MSU Speech & Hearing Clinic's Privacy Notice.

Authorization for Services

This form must be completed during an initial evaluation or initial therapy session. It grants permission to evaluate and/or render services to the client.

Sliding Fee Application

This form is used with each client for possible fee reduction. The reduction is based on the family's income and the number of people in the family.

Request for Information

This form should be completed any time a client or his family would like the MSU Speech & Hearing Clinic to receive information from another agency such as a school or physician. This form may be completed during a diagnostic evaluation or any time the client has received testing or services which might be relevant to speech-language services. A separate Request for Information form must be completed for each agency from which information is being requested. Specific information being requested must be specified.

Release of Information

It is important to communicate to the client and the family that this information is confidential and will only be released with their consent. Any time a report needs to be sent to a physician, school, or any other agency, this form must be completed and signed. A separate form must be completed for each agency which is to receive a report. Release of Information forms must be updated annually. Information to be released must be specified.

Individual Treatment Plan (ITP)

This form indicates the plan for the semester of therapy and should follow the format presented on (p. 33) The ITP should outline, in behavioral terms, the client's current status (present data), long term planning, semester goals, short term objectives, and the amount and type of therapy. ITPs are to be written by the student clinician in consultation with the clinical supervisor. The final draft of the ITP must be approved by the supervisor prior to any scheduled conference with the client, family, or guardian. The final draft of the ITP must be discussed with the client, family, or guardian.

Disposition Form

This form indicates the status of enrollment for services at the Clinic, continuation of services through a school system, and dismissal from therapy. Recommendations are also indicated on this form. All disposition forms must be signed by the supervisor and returned to the clinic admin assistant at the end of the semester.

Quality of Services Forms

These forms are used to evaluate the quality of the diagnostic or therapy services rendered to the client. The "<u>Survey of Initial Evaluation</u>" is completed following an evaluation. The "<u>Survey of Speech Language Services</u>" is completed by clients or families at the end of each semester of therapy.

DIAGNOSTIC SERVICES AND PROCEDURES

MSU Speech and Hearing Clinic

The MSU Speech and Hearing Clinic receives referrals for speech-language and audiological diagnostic evaluations from parents, physicians, school systems, rehabilitation counselors, mental health centers, and other sources. The ultimate responsibility for each diagnostic service rests with the ASHA certified clinical supervisor. At least one half of each diagnostic evaluation in speech and language pathology and in audiology is directly supervised by persons holding the ASHA CCC in the appropriate area. Screening services in speech-language and hearing are viewed as diagnostic procedures and are supervised in accordance with ASHA requirements. This minimum amount of supervision is adjusted upward depending on the competencies of the student.

- Speech/language and audiological diagnostics will be assigned by the clinic director throughout the semester. Each of the clinician's diagnostic evaluations will be supervised. Feedback toward clinical competencies will be provided.
- Clinicians may be paired with another clinician when assigned speech/language diagnostics. Clock hours are accrued based on each clinician's participation in providing direct services during the evaluation only. Data collection does not count.
- Clinicians are responsible for reviewing client information and forming a preliminary plan prior to consulting with the supervisor.
- Clinicians should consult with the supervisor immediately following a diagnostic assignment to discuss the overall evaluation plan, techniques, equipment, and materials to be used in the evaluation.
- Clinicians are responsible for obtaining a room assignment for the diagnostic from the clinic admin assistant.
- Clinicians should schedule hearing screenings that are part of a diagnostic with the clinic admin assistant.
- Clinicians are responsible for obtaining headphones from the clinic office for family members/friends who will be observing.
- Clinicians and the supervisor should greet the client, family, and friends in the waiting room. The clinicians or supervisor will explain the evaluation procedures and give the approximate time that will be required for the evaluation.
- The clinical supervisor, is responsible for distributing, explaining, and completing the following forms:
 - Notice of Privacy Practices Acknowledgment
 - Authorization for Services
 - Release of Information
 - Request for Information
 - Variable Fee Schedule Application

- The supervisor participates in and is ultimately responsible for the discussion of the results with the client, family, or guardian.
- A billing log entry must be completed by the clinician immediately following the diagnostic.
- Clinicians are responsible for collecting, completing, scoring, and analyzing the information obtained during the diagnostic.
- Clinicians write a report for each diagnostic evaluation in which they participate.
- Except when prior arrangements have been made, the initial draft of the report (p.50) must be double spaced and turned in to the supervisor with the client's permanent folder within 48 hours of the evaluation.

MSU Speech and Hearing Clinic Process for Completing Clinical Assignments

- 1. Inform clients of the last session of clinic for the current semester.
- 2. Complete disposition forms for each client indicating their status in therapy (continue services, dismiss, etc...) and return to the clinic admin assistant.
- During the last week of therapy, have the client or family member fill out the Client Family Evaluation of Services Provided and return it to the clinic admin assistant.
- 4. Submit progress reports on Talktrac by the designated date to your supervisor(s).
- 5. Coordinate with your supervisor(s) to schedule conferences with your clients during the final week of therapy for the semester.
- 6. Schedule a final conference with each clinical supervisor.
- 7. Make sure all CALIPSO clinical hours are submitted.

Appendix I: GENERAL PRESCHOOL SETTING OPERATING PROCEDURES

- Preschool sessions typically take place in the preschool classroom. However, room
 assignments can be made for regular pull-out sessions or evaluations in the MSU Speech and
 Hearing Clinic as necessary.
- Clinicians must fill out confidentiality, background check information, CAN form, Volunteer training for the district and verification of a recent TB skin test at the beginning of the semester as required by the preschool office.
- When providing intervention in a preschool classroom, follow the established classroom rules.
- Notify the preschool teacher if you are removing a child from the classroom for any reason.
- You may access the child's permanent folder at each preschool site. These records may not be removed from the preschool.

FORMS FOR PRESCHOOL SITES

The Murray Independent School District contracts with the MSU Speech and Hearing Clinic to provide clinical services to four preschool centers: Murray Preschool Headstart located in Alexander Hall on the Murray State University Campus, Ruby Simpson Child Development Center located on the Murray State campus, Willis Early Childhood Center in the downtown Murray area, Judy Whitten Center on 4th Street and Murray Elementary School Preschool. Throughout the evaluation and intervention process, the district special education forms are used. The Kentucky Eligibility Guidelines – Revised (KEG-R) is used during the evaluation process. The complete KEG-R can be found on the Kentucky Department of Education Website.

DIAGNOSTIC SERVICES AND PROCEDURES

Preschool Sites

In addition to intervention sessions, students will have opportunities for ongoing screenings and evaluations. Supervision standards are identical to those of the MSU Speech & Hearing Clinic and in accordance with ASHA guidelines.

- Each semester, students will have opportunities to participate in speech/language screenings and hearing screenings.
- Students may also participate in the Response to Intervention (RTI) process.
- Students assigned to preschool practicum sites may participate individually or in teams
 to evaluate children transitioning to preschool from First Steps or children in the
 preschool referred for speech/language evaluations. Preschool evaluations typically
 include: standardized assessments, interviews with teachers or parents, and
 observations of children's communication skills in the classroom setting.
- Speech, language, voice, or fluency evaluations may be conducted. The Kentucky Eligibility Guidelines (KEG-R) forms must be used to document each preschool evaluation.

PRESCHOOL SITES PROCESS FOR COMPLETING CLINICAL ASSIGNMENTS

- 1. Submit progress reports on Talktrac by the designated date to your supervisor.
- 2. Distribute progress reports unless an ARC is scheduled.

- a. Place one copy for the preschool permanent folder (in the preschool office); clip the progress report behind the current IEP
- b. Send one copy home to the child's parents
- c. Graphs should be attached to all progress reports.
- 3. Schedule final conferences with each clinical supervisor.
- 4. Make sure all CALIPSO clinical hours are submitted.

Appendix J: Forms for viewing

Clinic Informational Document for Clients (can mail or email to your clients if requested)





Speech and Hearing Clinic

125 Alexander Hall Murray KY 42071 Phone 270-809-2446 Fax 270-809-3963

IEP

If your child has an IEP, please mail or fax to our clinic office before the appointment.

Waiting List:

We typically have a waiting list for new speech/language evaluations and therapy. We serve clients during the fall (end of August through first week of December), spring (end of January through first week of May), and summer (month of June).

If you've called to schedule an evaluation, we will usually call you to schedule that evaluation at the beginning of the next semester. We do our best to get you help as soon as we can.

Clinic INFORMATION

Parking FAQs:

Who needs to register for parking? All visitors and clients (one-time, semester, or year-long) need to register to park at MSU to avoid a parking ticket.

How do I register? Visit

https://murraystate.nupark.com/portal/A ccount/Login?ReturnUrl=%2fportal (or just search murraystate.edu for visitor parking) to apply before your appointment. You no longer need to pick up a pass. If you don't pre-apply or don't have internet. you can apply directly at Campus Security at the corner of 16th & Chestnut.

Where can I park? There are some reserved spots in the lot attached to Alexander Hall. If those are full you may park in any lot/any color.

Visit our website for more information: murraystate.edu/speechandhearingclinic

Murray State University endorses the intent of all federal and state laws created to prohibit discrimination. Murray State University does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, gender, sexual orientation, religion, age, veteran status, or disability in employment, admissions, or the provision of services and provides, upon request, reasonable accommodation including auxiliary aids and services necessary to afford individuals with disabilities equal access to participate in all programs and activities.



125 Alexander Hall, Murray KY 42071 Phone 270-809-2446 Fax 270-809-3963

You may now pre-apply to park online at

https://murraystate.nupark.com/portal/Account/Login?ReturnUrl=%2fportal. You no longer need to pick up a physical parking pass. If you don't have internet or forget to pre-register, you can visit campus security and fill out a form at the corner of 16th and Chestnut.

Coming into Murray from the North (Benton):

641 South turn Right onto KY-121/Mayfield connector Rd. At the second light turn left onto 16^{th} street. The next light is a 5-way stop (the intersection known as 5 Points). Go straight, Crossing Chestnut street continuing south on 16^{th} Street. Pass Calloway Avenue and turn into the 2^{nd} parking lot on the right.

Coming into Murray from the West (Mayfield):

KY 121 east Murray. Turn Right onto 16^{CH} Street. (In the event of construction at 16th Street, proceed to 12th Street and take a right, then right at Chestnut, left onto 16th Street and turn right into Alexander Hall). The next light is a 5-way stop (the intersection known as 5 Points). Go straight, Crossing Chestnut street continuing south on 16^{th} Street. Pass Calloway Avenue and turn into the 2^{Hd} parking lot on the right.

Coming into Murray from the South (Hazel/Puryear):

641 North to Main street/KY 94 turn left. Go to light at 16th street and turn right. Look for Alexander Hall on your left. Visitor Parking is at the north end of the building on your left.

Entering the Alexander Hall at the Clinic Entrance...

The Speech & Hearing Clinic is at 125 Alexander Hall. Alexander Hall is on South 16th street near the northwest corner of the MSU campus where 16th Street intersects with Chestnut Street. From the parking area on the building's north side, you'll clearly see three entrances; two doors for classroom access near 12th street and an entrance with double doors. If you enter at the double door entrance you'll immediately see the Speech and Hearing Clinic's reception window.

Visitor Parking Permit—to avoid getting a parking ticket you must go to Murray State's Public Safety Office for a Visitor's Parking Permit. Public Safety (New red brick building) is located at the corner of North 16th and Chestnut Streets. They will want a valid driver's license, your license plate number, model and make of your vehicle and they will give you a tag to hang on your rear view mirror while you are on campus. With this parking permit you can park anywhere in the parking lot.

To get to our office from Campus Safety, take a left out of the parking lot, take a left onto Chestnut St, take a left at light onto 16th Street, and take a right into Alexander Hall parking.

VARIABLE FEE SCHEDULE APPLICATION

Prepared by Client or Client's Parent/Guardian -- Information Will Be Kept Confidential
Updated Sliding Fee Scale 2014

Family Members

Responsible Party	(ies)
Dependent(s)	
	al income hased on previous year's tax return): \$
	information is accurate. If my rate is 0% as determined by the scale below, I agree to pay \$1.00 per clinical session for any clinic service(s) rendered.
	Signature of Responsible Party
	Date

Guidelines provided by: http://chfs.ky.ecubnin/anlynes/776239ff-5015-45cl-htrs-45343737777610/uncompone-200910.pdf

The following chart indicates fee percentages based on family size and income. It is used to determine fees to be charged for services rendered.

Family Annual Income

 \$\$x_{to}\$
 80,754
 73,317
 68,880
 58,443
 51,006
 43,569
 36,132
 28,695
 21,258
 0

 \$\$x_0\$
 88,190
 80,753
 73,316
 65,879
 58,442
 51,005
 43,568
 36,131
 28,694
 21,257

Hous	sehold St	ze	7	7		7-15					
1	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	80%	50%	20%	\$1	
2	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	60%	40%	20%	\$1	\$1	
3	100%	100%	100%	80%	60%	40%	20%	\$1	\$1	\$1	
4	100%	100%	100%	80%	50%	20%	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	
5	100%	100%	80%	50%	20%	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	
6	100%	80%	60%	40%	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	
7	80%	60%	40%	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	
8	60%	40%	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	
9	40%	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	
10	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	

MURRAY STATE UNIVERSITY SPEECH & HEARING CLINIC

FEE SCHEDULE

SPEECH / LANGUAGE

Speech / Language Evaluation		\$65.00
Speech Therapy (60 minutes)	4 units	\$44.00
Speech Therapy (45 minutes)	3 units	\$33.00
Speech Therapy (30 minutes)	2 units	\$22.00
Speech Therapy Group (15 minutes)	1 unit	\$14.00

AUDIOLOGY

We regret that we are no longer offering audiological services outside of the scope of practice of Speech-Language Pathology. We are able to provide OAE screenings and pure-tone hearing screenings as part of a diagnostic evaluation.

Minimum fee: \$1.00 per service with approved sliding fee application

MSU faculty/staff/student: No charge for evaluations or therapy treatment

<u>MSU faculty/staff/student dependents</u>: No charge for evaluations or therapy treatment

MSU Speech and Hearing Clinic Telephone Intake Form

Date:	Information taken	by:	
Caller's Name:	Relat	tionship to Client:	
Client Name:	DOB:	Age:	Gender: M / F
Referred by: Please ask for correct spelling of all t	names.	What is their pro	noun? He/She/They
Concerns:			
Does the client have trouble with:	(Check all that apply)		
Doesn't talk	Voice		
Speech sounds	☐ Hearing		
☐ Vocabulary ☐ Reading/Literacy	Food Aversion	n	
Putting sentences together Stuttering	Central audito	ory processing CAPD (n	nust be at least 7 years old been completed? YES / N
Has client been to the Clinic prev	iously? YES / NO Ap	pproximate year:	
Is Client or family (circle) faculty	/staff/student (or dej	pendent of) at MSU? YE	ES / NO
Is client currently receiving servi	ices? YES / NO Wh	iere?	
If a child: Does the child hav			
Do you know where the Clinic is	located? YES / NO		
Would you like directions n	nailed / emailed? Ema	iil address:	
Please obtain email address so the lists, directions, services, sliding			
Asked client for email address to	send them information	on: YES / NO	
Inform client that we have a slidi before their appointment begins.			
Client/Parent Contact Informat	ion		
Responsible Party's Name:			
Mailing Address:			
Phone:	Cell/Home/Work		Cell/Home/Wor
Preferred appointment times? AM	1 or PM; Pre	ferred day/s? M_T_	W_TH_F_
***Ask if we may call to remind the oregister for free parking pass presenting."			

MURRAY STATE UNIVERSITY SPEECH & HEARING CLINIC NOTICE OF PRIVACY PRACTICES ACKNOWLEDGMENT

RE: HEALTH INSURANCE PORTABILITY AND ACCOUNTABILITY ACT OF 1996 (KNOWN AS HIPAA)

I have received a copy of the Murray State University Speech & Hearing Clinic's HIPAA Privacy Notice.

I understand that MSU's Speech & Hearing Clinic has the right to change its *HIPAA Privacy Notice* from time to time and that I may contact the MSU Speech & Hearing Clinic at any time to obtain a copy of the current *HIPAA Privacy Notice*.

ient Name (Print):	
our Name/Relationship to Client (print):	
gnature:	
ite:	
* * * *	
FOR OFFICE USE ONLY	
EASE PRINT.	
have provided the individual listed above with a copy of the HIPAA Privacy Notice and have attempt obtain the individual's signature on this form, but was not able to for the following reason:	ed
lease document the reasons you were unable to obtain the signature.)	
gnature: Date:	

SPEECH AND HEARING CLINIC

Center for Communication Disorders Murray State University 125 Alexander Hall * Murray KY 42071 (270) 809-2446

AUTHORIZATION FOR SERVICES

By signing this authorization, I give my permission to the Murray State University (MSU) Speech
and Hearing Clinic to evaluate and/or render services to:
Client's Full Legal Name:
Parent/Guardian (if client is a minor):
Services include evaluation, treatment and other related activities. I understood that part
or all of the services will be provided by students who are in training and that these students are
supervised by professional MSU staff.
I also give my permission for student observation and for the use of any video or audio-recorded
data for research, student training or other related purposes by MSU faculty members. I understood
that client information (name, contact information, etc.) will <u>not</u> be used in any way.
SIGNATURE REQUIRED Client's Signature or signature of parent or legal guardian if client is under 18.
Signature Relationship to client if under 18
Beginning Date of Services
Ending Date
This permission will remain in effect for continuing services until the client is released from service or permission for services is withdrawn.
Adopted May 2009

SPEECH AND HEARING CLINIC

Center for Communication Disorders Murray State University 125 Alexander Hall * Murray, KY 42071 (270) 809-2446

CLIENT INFORMATION & SLIDING FEE APPLICATION

Clinician and Client complete this during first visit and updates for data entry purposes

Client Name:	Home Phone:
Date of Birth:	Cell Phone:
Home Address:	
Check service first provided:	S/L Dx Audio Dx Aug. Dx
	Disorder
	Recommend
VE OF TENTERS A LITTUOD COLON	
IF CLIENT IS A MINOR, COMPI	<u>LETE THIS SECTION</u> :
Parent/Guardian Name:	Parent/Guardian SS#:
Employer	School District
BILLING INFORMATION (check	cone):
(1) Client's fee adjusted per atta	ched income guidelines (See page two of this document):
(2) Client's bill will be paid by:	
a. First Steps	
b. MSU Student, Faculty/St	aff or Dependent
 c. Murray City School Cont d. Private (the client will pa 	ract
(3) Client is a:	
a. MSU Student	
 b. MSU Student Dependent 	t.
c. MSU Staff or Faculty	
d. MSU Staff or Faculty De	ependent
IN ATTENDANCE: (Clinician's	s Full Name):
CHECKED BY: (Clinical Superv	isor):

Adopted May 2009

VARIABLE FEE SCHEDULE APPLICATION

Prepared by Client or Client's Parent/Guardian -- Information Will Be Kept Confidential
Updated Sliding Fee Scale 2014

Family Members

Responsible Party	(i es)
Dependent(s)	
	al income (based on previous year's tax return): \$ d Rate% (cross-eference chart below) To the best of my knowledge, I certify that the above information is accurate. If my rate is 0% as determined by the scale below, I agree to pay \$1.00 per clinical session for any clinic service(s) rendered.
	Signature of Responsible Party
	Date

Guidelines provided by: http://chfs.kv.gov/nr/rdonlsves/776a39fc-5018-45cl-b1c8-453437377776/0/wicincome 200910.pdf

The following chart indicates fee percentages based on family size and income. It is used to determine fees to be charged for services rendered.

Family Annual Income

#*From* 80,754 73,317 68,880 58,443 51,006 43,569 36,132 28,695 21,258 0 #*To* 88,190 80,753 73,316 65,879 58,442 51,005 43,568 36,131 28,694 21,257

Household Size

1	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	80%	50%	20%	0%
.2.	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	60%	40%	20%	51	\$1
3	100%	100%	100%	80%	60%	40%	20%	\$1	\$1	\$1
4	100%	100%	100%	80%	50%	20%	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1
5	100%	100%	80%	50%	20%	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1
6	100%	80%	60%	40%	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1
7	80%	60%	40%	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1
8	60%	40%	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1.	\$1	\$1	\$1.	\$1
9	40%	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1
10	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1	\$1

SPEECH AND HEARING CLINIC

Center for Communication Disorders
Murray State University
125 Alexander Hall * Murray KY 42071
Phone: (270) 809-2446 Fax: 270-809-3963

REQUEST FOR INFORMATION

Request information from Address	(Full Name of Age	ency/Physician/Medical Off	ice)	-	
-	(City)		(State) (ZIP)		
By signing this docun MSU Speech and Hearing services rendered to:					
Client's Full Name: _ Date of Birth: _ Parent/Guardian (if clie Address:	nt is a minor):				
NOTE: Specific informaCurrent IEPCurrent Speech LanguaAudiologic EvaluationPsychoeducational EvaOther	age Evaluation Report luation Report	ts to be released inc		ed below:	
SIGNATURE REQUESTION Client's Signature or signature	J IRED of parent or legal gu	nardian if client is unde	r 18.		
Signature		R	elationship to client	if under 18	
Date					

Adopted May 2009

SPEECH AND HEARING CLINIC

Center for Communication Disorders Murray State University 125 Alexander Hall * Murray, KY 42071 (270) 809-2446

PERMISSION TO RELEASE INFORMATION

Injormana	on is regarding services		
Client Name:			
Client Date of Birth:			
Parent/Guardian Name	(if client is a minor):		
I request and authorize that	The Speech and Hearing	g Clinic furnish CONFIDENTIAL reports	to:
(Full Name of Agency or Physicia			-
Address	(Street)		
	(City)	(State) (ZIP)	
		sed include items checked below:	
_Audiologic Evaluation Repo Speech Language Evaluation Speech Language Progress F	ort n Report Report	sed include items checked below;	
Audiologic Evaluation Repo Speech Language Evaluation Speech Language Progress F Other	ort n Report Report		
Audiologic Evaluation Repo Speech Language Evaluation Speech Language Progress F	ort n Report Report		

Adopted May 2009

Murray State University Speech & Hearing Clinic Individual Treatment Plan

Client: Date of Birth:	File Number: Date of Plan:
Parent(s) or Guardian(s):	Supervisor: Clinician:
Summary of Present Status:	Semester Goals and Short Term Objectives:
A. Strengths:	
B. Weaknesses:	
Prognosis:	
Frognosis.	
Long Term Therapy Plan	
	Summary of Semester Progress:
A. Type of therapy:	•
D. Fraguardy	
B. Frequency:	

SPEECH AND HEARING CLINIC

Murray State University 125 Alexander Hall * Murray, KY 42071 (270) 809-2446

DISPOSITION FORM

ClinicInformation:	
Client Name:	
File Number:	_
Birthdate:	_
Address:	_
Phone Number:	
Clinician:	
Supervisor:	
Communication Issue:	_
Disposition:	
Unable to make contact	
Declined Services	
Dismiss	
Dismiss & continue services at	(school/agency)
Dismiss & re-evaluate in months	
Continue service at Clinic Fall Spring Summer	
times weekly and suggested days/times	
Clinician Signature Date:_	
Supervisor Signature Date:	

Date	
Date	

Survey of Initial Evaluation Please choose one of the following options:

☐ Audiology Evaluation (hearing test)			
☐ Speech/Language Evaluation			
Please circle your response to the following and write your comments in t	the space	e provid	led
Strongly Agree Agree Neutral Disagree Strongly Disagree 5 4 3 2 1	Not	Applica 0	ble
1. Personnel in the clinic office were friendly and courteous.	5 4 3	3 2 1 0	
2. My appointment for an evaluation was scheduled in a timely manner.	5 4 3	3 2 1 0	
3. The fee schedule for services provided was fully explained.	5 4 3	3 2 1 0	
4. I was seen promptly at the time of my appointment.	5 4 3	3 2 1 0	
5. Services were provided in a competent and considerate manner.	5 4 3	3 2 1 0	
6. I was informed of what to expect during the evaluation.	5 4 3	3 2 1 0	
7. I was informed about how long my appointment would take.	5 4 3	3 2 1 0	
8. I was informed about the evaluation results in terms I could understand.	5 4 3	3 2 1 0	
9. An explanation was provided for all forms I was asked to sign.	5 4 3	3 2 1 0	
10. I was not asked to sign forms which were not completely filled in.	5 4 3	3 2 1 0	
11. In general, I was satisfied with the evaluation services provided.	5 4 3	3 2 1 0	
Comments:		-	
		=	

Please place in the drop box located at the clinic front window.

111011

Date			
------	--	--	--

Survey of Speech/Language Service

Please circle your response to the following and write your comments in the space provided.

Stro	ngly Agree 5	Agree 4	Neutral 3	Disagree 2	Strongly Disagree]	Not .	Ap 0	pli	cable
1.	Personnel in	the clinic	office were f	riendly and co	ourteous.	5	4 3	2	1	0
2.	Therapy sess	ions for th	erapy were s	scheduled in a	timely manner.	5	4 3	2	1	0
3.	The fee sche	edule for se	ervices provi	ded was fully	explained.	5	4 3	2	1	0
4.	Therapy ses	ssions beg	an promptly a	at the time of	my appointment.	5	4 3	2	1	0
5.	Services wer	e provideo	l in a compet	ent and consid	lerate manner.	5	4 3	2	1	0
6.	I was informe	ed about tl	nerapy plans	in terms I cou	ld understand	5	4 3	2	1	0
7.	An explanati	on was pro	ovided for all	forms I was a	sked to sign.	5	4 3	2	1	0
8.	I was not ask	ted to sign	forms which	were not com	npletely filled in.	5	4 3	2	1	0
9.	In general, I	was satisfi	ed with the s	peech/languag	ge services provided.	5	4 3	2	1	0 .
Comme	nts:							-		

Please place in the drop box located at the clinic front window.



Graduate Student Intervention Plan

Student Name:		
Course/Clinical or Learning Experience:		
Instructor's Name:		
Learning outcome(s) not met:		
		-
Y Y Y Y Y		
Remediation Objective(s):		
		•
Remediation Activities:		
Upon completion of their study they will s	ubmit the following:	- 1
Date to be completed by:		
I agree to complete the activities to meet the learn	ng outcome addressed above by the agreed upon	date.
Course/ Clinic Instructor Signature	Date:	
Student Signature	Date:	
Date completed by:		
Course/ Clinic Instructor Signature	Date:	

1

Speech Language Pathology Practicum Intervention/Intervention Policy

When a clinical supervisor identifies a graduate student who is experiencing significant difficulties in clinical practicum a clinical Intervention plan will be developed. The Intervention plan is a written document that includes: a description of the difficulties being experienced, specific objectives that need to be met, and mechanisms for assisting the student achieve the objectives. The nature of the clinic Intervention plan is individually determined and defined by the clinical difficulties identified by the clinical supervisor(s). The plan may focus intensively on one aspect of clinical work, or may be more general focusing on a broad set of concerns. The Intervention plan may focus on: meeting clinical competencies, self-evaluation skills, professional expectations, interpersonal skills, integration of academic information into clinical practice, or other pertinent concerns.

Concerns regarding performance in clinical practicum will be initiated by clinical supervisor(s) before the midterm grading period and reported to the Graduate Coordinator and the Clinic Coordinator. A meeting will be scheduled including the graduate student, clinical supervisor(s), the Graduate Coordinator and the Clinic Coordinator. The student's academic advisor may be involved in the Intervention process or will be kept informed of the student's progress. The Clinical Support Committee will develop a plan to address clinical concerns. The "Practicum Intervention/Action Plan" will be used to document the committee's decisions. The Clinical Support Committee will meet at the end of the semester to discuss clinical progress and make recommendations. Decisions regarding upcoming required clinical experiences will be made following successful completion of the Intervention plan.

Speech Language Pathology Intervention/Action Plan

Graduate Student:	Semester:
Clinical Supervisor:	Date:
Practicum Experience: CDI-	
Additional Clinical Support Committee Members:	
Description of significant difficulties in clinical practice	um assignment:
Reason for referral: The clinical support committee was init performance during theclinical sessions. Cor Calipso over the spring and summer semesters include:	
Notes on Calipso Evaluation and/or other documentation:	
Notes During the meeting:	
Student reflection:	
<u>Summary:</u> (summarize and identify action plan)	
The following areas have been identified for Intervention:	
Plan of Action: (Specific objectives, Intervention activities, a	assistance needed)
will oversee this Intervention. Progress of form of oral and written documentation. The committee will review progress and discuss any future needs.	
Student:	Date:
Supervisor:	Date:
Intervention Committee Members:	Date:

HIPAA PRIVACY NOTICE FOR HEALTH CARE PROVIDERS

This notice describes how medical information about you may be Used and Disclosed and how you can get access to this information. Please review it carefully.

The Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA) and the Health Information Technology for Economic and Clinical Health (HITECH Act) imposes numerous requirements on Health Care Providers concerning the Use and Disclosure of your individual health information. This information is known as Protected Health Information (PHI) (and includes Genetic Information) and includes information whether received in writing, in an electronic medium, or as an oral communication. This notice describes the privacy practices of the Health Care Provider listed here: Murray State University Speech and Hearing Clinic.

The Health Care Provider's duties with respect to health information about you

The Health Care Provider is required by law to maintain the privacy of your health information and to provide you with this notice of the Health Care Provider's legal duties and privacy practices with respect to your health information and to inform you about:

- The Health Care Provider's practices regarding the Use and Disclosure of your PHI;
- Your rights with respect to your PHI;
- The Health Care Provider's duties with respect to your PHI;
- Your right to file a complaint about the Use of your PHI;
- A breach of your unsecured PHI; and
- Whom you may contact for additional information about the Health Care Provider's privacy practices.

It's important to note that these rules apply to the Health Care Provider in that capacity, not to Murray State University as an employer — that's the way the HIPAA rules work. Different policies may apply to other Murray State University programs or to data unrelated to the activities of the Health Care Provider.

How the Health Care Provider may Use or Disclose your health information

The privacy rules generally allow the Use and Disclosure of your health information without your permission (known as an authorization) for purposes of health care Treatment, Payment activities, and Health Care Operations. Here are some examples of what that might entail:

- **Treatment** includes providing, coordinating, or managing health care by one (1) or more health care providers or doctors. Treatment can also include coordination or management of care between a provider and a third party, and consultation and referrals between providers. For example, the Health Care Provider may share health information about you with physicians who are treating you.
- Payment includes activities by health plans and providers to obtain premiums, make coverage determinations and provide reimbursement for health care. This can include eligibility determinations, reviewing services for medical necessity or appropriateness, utilization management activities, claims management, and billing; as well as "behind the scenes" plan functions such as risk adjustment, collection, or reinsurance. For example, the Health Care Provider may share information about your coverage or the expenses you have incurred with a health plan in order to coordinate payment of benefits.
- Health care operations include activities by a health plan and/or provider and may include such as
 wellness and risk assessment programs, quality assessment and improvement activities, customer
 service, and internal grievance resolution. Health care operations also include vendor evaluations,
 credentialing, training, accreditation activities, underwriting, premium rating, arranging for medical
 review and audit activities, and business planning and development. For example, the Health Care
 Provider may Use medical information to review its treatment and services and evaluate
 performance of services rendered to you.
- The amount of health information Used or Disclosed will be limited to the "Minimum Necessary" for these purposes, as defined under the HIPAA rules. Information not required for the task will not be Used or Disclosed. The Health Care Provider may also contact you to provide appointment

reminders or information about treatment alternatives or other health-related benefits and services that may be of interest to you.

How the Health Care Provider may share your health information with Murray State University
The Health Care Provider may Disclose your health information without your written authorization to
Murray State University employees for administration purposes. Murray State University agrees not to
Use or Disclose your health information other than as permitted or required by law. Employees of the
Office of Vice President for Finance and Administrative Services, Office of General Counsel,
Information Systems and Office of Internal Auditor, along with those who work within the Department of
the Health Care Provider are the only Murray State University employees who will have access to your
health information for such functions.

In addition, you should know that Murray State University cannot and will not Use health information obtained from the Health Care Provider for any employment-related actions. However, health information collected by Murray State University from other sources, for example under the Family and Medical Leave Act, Americans with Disabilities Act, or workers' compensation is *not* protected under HIPAA (although this type of information may be protected under other federal or state laws). Other allowable Uses or Disclosures of your health information

Generally, the Health Care Provider may Disclose your PHI without authorization to a family member, close friend, or other person you have identified as being involved in your health care or payment for your care. In the case of an emergency, information describing your location, general condition, or death may be provided to a similar person (or to a public or private entity authorized to assist in disaster relief efforts). You'll generally be given the chance to agree or object to these Disclosures (although exceptions may be made, for example if you're not present or if you're incapacitated). In addition, your health information may be Disclosed without authorization to your legal representative.

The Health Care Provider is also allowed to Use or Disclose your health information without your written authorization for the following activities:

Workers' compensation	Disclosures to workers' compensation or similar legal programs that provide benefits for work-related injuries or illness without regard to fault, as authorized by and necessary to comply with such laws
Necessary to prevent serious threat to health or safety	Disclosures made in the good-faith belief that releasing your health information is necessary to prevent or lessen a serious and imminent threat to public or personal health or safety, if made to someone reasonably able to prevent or lessen the threat (including Disclosures to the target of the threat); includes Disclosures to assist law enforcement officials in identifying or apprehending an individual because the individual has made a statement admitting participation in a violent crime that the Health Care Provider reasonably believes may have caused serious physical harm to a victim, or where it appears the individual has escaped from prison or from lawful custody
Public health activities	Disclosures authorized by law to persons who may be at risk of contracting or spreading a disease or condition; Disclosures to public health authorities to prevent or control disease or report child abuse or neglect; and Disclosures to the Food and Drug Administration to collect or report adverse events or product defects; or to notify individuals of recalls of medication or products they may be using
Victims of abuse, neglect, or domestic violence	Disclosures to government authorities, including social services or protected services agencies authorized by law to receive reports of abuse, neglect, or domestic violence, as required by law
Judicial and administrative proceedings	Disclosures in response to a court or administrative order, subpoena, discovery request, or other lawful process (the Health Care Provider may be required to notify you of the request, or receive satisfactory assurance from the party seeking your health information that efforts were made to notify you or to obtain a qualified protective order concerning the information)
Law enforcement	Disclosures to law enforcement officials required by law or pursuant to
purposes Decedents	legal process for law enforcement purposes Disclosures to a coroner or medical examiner to identify the deceased or

	determine cause of death; and to funeral directors to carry out their duties
Organ, eye, or	Disclosures to organ procurement organizations or other entities to
tissue donation	facilitate organ, eye, or tissue donation and transplantation after death
Research	Disclosures subject to approval by institutional or private privacy review
purposes	boards, and subject to certain assurances and representations by
	researchers regarding necessity of using your health information and
	treatment of the information during a research project
Health oversight	Disclosures to comply with health care system oversight such as audits,
activities	inspections, investigations, or licensing actions and activities related to
	the health care provision or public benefits or services
Specialized	Disclosures to facilitate specified government function related to the
government	military and veterans, national security or intelligence activities;
functions	Disclosures to correctional facilities about inmates
HHS	Disclosures of your health information to the Department of Health and
investigations	Human Services (HHS) to investigate or determine the Health Care
	Provider's compliance with the HIPAA privacy rule

Except as described in this notice or as may be allowed by law, other Uses and Disclosures of PHI, such as marketing purposes, Use of Psychotherapy Notes, and Disclosures that constitute the sale of PHI will be made only with your written authorization. You may revoke your authorization by written notice of such revocation as allowed under the HIPAA rules. However, you can't revoke your authorization if the Health Care Provider has taken action relying on it. In other words, you can't revoke your authorization with respect to Disclosures the Health Care Provider has already made.

Your Individual Rights

You have the following rights with respect to your health information the Health Care Provider maintains. These rights are subject to certain limitations, as discussed below. This section of the notice describes how you may exercise each individual right.

Right to request restrictions on certain Uses and Disclosures of your health information and the Health Care Provider's right to refuse

You have the right to request a restriction or limitation on the Health Care Provider's Use or Disclosure of your health information. For example, you have the right to ask the Health Care Provider to restrict the Use and Disclosure of your health information to family members, close friends, or other persons you identify as being involved in your care or payment for your care. You also have the right to ask the Health Care Provider to restrict Use and Disclosure of health information to notify those persons of your location, general condition, or death — or to coordinate those efforts with entities assisting in disaster relief efforts. If you want to exercise this right, your request to the Health Care Provider must be in writing on the appropriate form.

The Health Care Provider is not required to agree to a requested restriction. And if the Health Care Provider does agree, a restriction may later be terminated by your written request, by agreement between you and the Health Care Provider (including an oral agreement), or unilaterally by the Health Care Provider for health information created or received after you're notified that the Health Care Provider has removed the restriction. The Health Care Provider may also Disclose health information about you if you need emergency treatment, even if the Health Care Provider has agreed to a restriction.

You also have the right to request that the Health Care Provider not Disclose PHI to a health plan for the purpose of carrying out payment or health care operations if such Disclosure is not otherwise required by law and the PHI pertains solely to a health care item or service for which you or someone on your behalf (other than a health plan) has paid the Health Care Provider in full. In such event, the Health Care Provider must agree to abide by your request.

Right to receive confidential communications of your health information

If you think that Disclosure of your health information by the usual means could endanger you in some way, the Health Care Provider will accommodate reasonable requests to receive communications of health information from the Health Care Provider by alternative means or at alternative locations. If you want to exercise this right, your request to the Health Care Provider must be in writing on the appropriate form and you must include a statement that Disclosure of all or part of the information could endanger you.

Right to inspect and copy your health information

With certain exceptions, you have the right to inspect and obtain a copy of your health information that the Health Care Provider maintains in a Designated Record Set or direct that they be provided to a third party. This may include medical and billing records maintained for a Health Care Provider; enrollment, payment, claims adjudication, and case or medical management record systems maintained by the Health Care Provider; or a group of records the Health Care Provider Uses to make decisions about individuals. However, you do not have a right to inspect or obtain copies of Psychotherapy Notes or information compiled for civil, criminal, or administrative proceedings. In addition, the Health Care Provider may deny your right to access, although in certain circumstances you may request a review of the denial.

If you want to exercise this right, your request to the Health Care Provider must be in writing on the appropriate form. Within 30 days of receipt of your request, the Health Care Provider will provide you with:

- The access or copies you requested;
- A written denial that explains why your request was denied and any rights you may have to have the denial reviewed or file a complaint; or
- A written statement that the time period for reviewing your request will be extended for no_more than 30 more days, along with the reasons for the delay and the date by which the Health Care Provider expects to address your request.

The Health Care Provider may provide you with a summary or explanation of the information instead of access to or copies of your health information, if you agree in advance and pay any applicable fees. The Health Care Provider also may charge reasonable fees for copies or postage as may be allowed by law. If the Health Care Provider doesn't maintain the health information but knows where it is maintained, you will be informed of where to direct your request. You have the right to request a copy of such records in a specified form and format, and the Health Care Provider will provide same if they are readily producible in such form and format; and, if not, they will be provided in a mutually agreeable manner.

Right to amend your health information that is inaccurate or incomplete

With certain exceptions, you have a right to request that the Health Care Provider amend your health information if you believe that the information the Health Care Provider has about you is incomplete or incorrect. The Health Care Provider may deny your request for a number of reasons. If you want to exercise this right, your request to the Health Care Provider must be in writing on the appropriate form, and you must include a statement to support the requested amendment. The Health Care Provider will notify you of its decision to grant or deny your request. Within 60 days of your request, the Health Care Provider will:

- Make the Amendment as requested;
- Provide a written denial that explains why your request was denied and any rights you may have to disagree or file a complaint; or
- Provide a written statement that the time period for reviewing your request will be extended for no more than 30 more days, along with the reasons for the delay and the date by which the Health Care Provider expects to address your request.

Right to receive an accounting of Disclosures of your health information

You have the right to a list of certain Disclosures the Health Care Provider has made of your health

information (including PHI maintained electronically and Electronic Health Records if maintained by the Health Care Provider). This is often referred to as an "accounting of Disclosures." The accounting will not include: (1) Disclosures made for purposes of Treatment, Payment or Health Care Operations (unless the records are Electronic Health Records); (2) Disclosures made to you; (3) Disclosures made pursuant to your authorization; (4) Disclosures made to friends or family in your presence or because of an emergency; (5) Disclosures for national security/law enforcement purposes; (6) Disclosures as part of a limited data set; (7) Disclosures occurring prior to the compliance date; and (8) Disclosures incident to other permissible Disclosures.

You may receive information on Disclosures of your health information going back for six (6) years from the date of your request, but not earlier than the date upon which the Health Care Provider became a Covered Entity subject to the HIPAA privacy rules.

You may make one (1) request in any 12-month period at no cost to you, but the Health Care Provider may charge a fee for subsequent requests. You'll be notified of the fee in advance and have the opportunity to change or revoke your request.

Right to access/copy of electronic records

You have the right to access and request a copy of your health information which is maintained electronically in one or more designated record sets or you may request that another person receive an electronic copy of these records. The electronic PHI will be provided in a mutually agreed-upon format, and you may be charged for the cost of any electronic media (such as a USB flash drive) used to provide a copy of the electronic PHI.

Right to obtain a paper copy of this notice from the Health Care Provider upon request

You have the right to obtain a paper copy of this Privacy Notice upon request. Even individuals who agreed to receive this notice electronically may request a paper copy at any time.

To contact someone to exercise your rights as listed above, you may contact the Secretary of the Department wherein the Health Care Provider is located, same being:

Individual/Phone No. Clinic admin assistant / 270-809-2446

Address: 125 Alexander Hall, Murray, Kentucky 42071

Changes to the information in this notice

The Health Care Provider must abide by the terms of the Privacy Notice currently in effect. This notice takes effect on September 23, 2013. However, the Health Care Provider reserves the right to change the terms of its privacy policies as described in this notice at any time, and to make new provisions effective for all health information that the Health Care Provider maintains. This includes health information that was previously created or received, not just health information created or received after the policy is changed. Before we make a significant change in our policies, we will change our notice and post the new notice in the Clinic and on our website at

http://www.murraystate.edu/SpeechandHearingClinic

Complaints

If you believe your privacy rights have been violated, you may complain to the Health Care Provider and to the regional office for Civil Rights of the United State Department of Health and Human Services. Information on how to file a complaint is available on the Department of Health and Human Services website at www.hhs.gov/ocr/hipaa/. You won't be retaliated against for filing a complaint. To file a complaint with the Health Care Provider, contact the Complaint Manager, Clinic Director, same being:

Name/Phone No. Dr. Stephanie Schaaf / 270/809-3783

Address: 111 Alexander Hall, Murray, Kentucky 42071

You will be provided with a HIPAA complaint form to be completed, signed by you, and returned to the Complaint Manager.

For more information on the Health Care Provider's privacy policies or your rights under HIPAA, contact the HIPAA Privacy Official, Murray State University, 100 Pogue Library, Murray, Kentucky 42071.

Appendix K: Student Clinical Offsite Placement Agreement

Student Clinical Offsite Placement Agreement

Please review this clinical placement agreement thoroughly. Once you have reviewed all terms of the agreement, you will sign and date the document. By signing the document, you are acknowledging that you understand the information presented and agree to meet the expectations required for offsite clinical placements.

Even though assignments are planned and arranged carefully with communication between supervisors, facilities, and the clinic director; placements assigned in advance can in no way be absolutely guaranteed. Clinical assignments frequently change due to external factors such as facilities being bought out, a facility choosing to terminate a contract, supervisors changing positions, or personal factors that prevent supervisors from accepting students as planned. In these situations, please know that the clinic director will work with you to secure an alternate placement. Please note that placements can be assigned up to 60 miles from your primary residence. All efforts will be made to locate placements closest to you, but this is not always possible. Set your expectations now that you may have an increased commute time and expenses related to travel.

Prior to the start of offsite placements

- Students are responsible for meeting offsite placement requirements 4 to 5 weeks in advance. All documents must be submitted to the MSU Speech and Hearing Clinic office; however, some offsite facilities require that the documents are also submitted directly to them in addition to being on file in the MSU Speech and Hearing clinic. Once you communicate with your supervisor or facility contact, they will let you know if you need to submit documentation directly to the facility. Just be aware of this possibility and maintain copies. If you do not submit the requested documentation within the specified timeframe or if you are missing any requirements, your placement start date may be delayed.
- Students are responsible for contacting offsite supervisors approximately 2-3 weeks before your
 placement is scheduled to begin, unless it is a school placement and you will need to contact
 supervisors/sites sooner for background check completion.
- When contacting supervisors, students should ask immediately for preferred method of communication (call, email, text). Always be mindful of HIPAA regulations when corresponding with supervisors.
- Students should carefully review dates of offsite placements. When completing offsite
 placements, students may be required to follow a schedule that differs from the Murray State
 University calendar. For example, spring break for students completing two placements in the
 spring will be taken between those placements and not during the scheduled spring break for
 Murray State University.

Maintain Ethical and Professional Behavior

Many aspects of professionalism are covered within the clinic handbook and dictated by ASHA standards. Students should maintain the highest levels of ethical behavior and professionalism. Individuals shall not allow personal hardships, psychosocial distress, substance use/misuse, or physical or mental health conditions to interfere with their duty to provide professional services with

reasonable skill and safety. Individuals whose professional practice is adversely affected by any of the above factors should seek professional assistance regarding whether their professional responsibilities should be limited or suspended.

The following elaborates on specific areas of attendance, communication, and independence:

- Attendance: Attendance at clinical placements is mandatory and necessary for students to gain clinical competencies. Attendance requirements are not impacted by the amount of clinical hours a student needs. Clinical placements are an academic course and attendance could impact grading.
 - As the handbook states, in your final semester you are allowed two days for professional interviews.
 - During a single eight-week placement, if a student is absent for more than two days without a university approved excuse, they will be required to make up missed clinical time and their grade will be lowered one letter grade. Make-up time can be completed on campus or within a facility as arranged.
 - o If a significant number of absences occur, it will result in an incomplete grade assignment for a student until experience is made up and clinical competencies can be demonstrated. Again, even if the student has acquired 400 clock hours, make-up time will still be required as ASHA and the accredited program expect competencies to be met and that will not be possible without sufficient breadth and depth of experience.
 - When absent from an offsite placement, it is Clinic policy that you notify your offsite supervisor as well as the clinic director immediately. Notification of absence is required for all hours missed, including taking half a day for an appointment or taking one of the approved excused interview days.

Communication:

- Communicate professionally in all contexts: Maintain professional tone and content throughout correspondences
- Students are responsible for clearly communicating with supervisors regarding academic schedules/class times so that schedules can be arranged accordingly.
- Immediately discuss expectations of your placement with your supervisor. Expectations
 might include but are not limited to the daily schedule, hours per week, level of
 independence and goals for the placement as a whole.
- Communicate early and often with supervisors and with the clinic director.

Independence and initiative:

- The field of Speech-Language Pathology is broad, and even as licensed professionals, we act independently in areas we are appropriately trained in, and we need support and peer supervision with areas we are still developing. Students should emulate this in their placements and take initiative demonstrating independence when appropriate.
- Demonstrate initiative and work to gain independence at every placement

Grading Procedures

Grades assigned in Calipso: Your offsite supervisors will use Calipso to provide feedback
during your placement. Calipso automatically assigns a grade; however, offsite supervisors are
not responsible for final grades. Many facilities specifically request that the supervisors are not
responsible for providing grades at the end of a placement. This request can be found in the
signed contracts for the placement and must be upheld.

- The feedback provided by the offsite supervisor is heavily weighted. However, if there are significant concerns reported to the assigned faculty supervisor in clinical competencies or professional behavior standards, a grade will be adjusted as appropriate based on Murray State's faculty discretion. Grades assigned will not always be the same grade as generated by Calipso. Calipso's rating system is not weighted appropriately for the level of expectations (in skill and professionalism) that second year offsite students should demonstrate.
- Conversely, as a student, if you feel that you have been unfairly evaluated or have concerns about the information presented by your offsite supervisor, please contact the clinic director immediately to discuss those concerns.
- Any grade below a B, or consistent ratings of 2 or below in Calipso during your offsite
 placements could be grounds for repeating or extending a clinical assignment, which may delay
 graduation in some situations.

Removal from Placement

- Faculty will remove any students from their placement who are not maintaining professionalism and demonstrating an appropriate level of clinical performance and knowledge.
- Every facility, as stated in their offsite placement contractual agreement, reserves the right to terminate a student placement if their terms of agreement have not been met or if a violation has occurred.

Clinical Clockhours and Clinical Competencies

Every student must complete a minimum of 400 clinical hours in order to meet standards for graduation, certification, and licensure as a speech-language pathologist. However, clinical hours are not equivalent to clinical competency and every student must also demonstrate clinical competency in the areas identified by ASHA in the 2020 standards.

- Students are responsible for tracking clinical hours and maintaining proper documentation of clinical hours individually as well as through Calipso.
- Hours should be entered into Calipso and submitted to supervisors as requested (weekly, bi-weekly, monthly). Hours that are not submitted and approved on appropriate timelines are at risk for not being approved.

Providing Appropriate Learning Environment for Students

- All supervisors will meet the ASHA guidelines and requirements for supervision.
- Students should be able to demonstrate initiative and significant levels of independence while in their 8-week placements; however, they are not employees of the facility and should work under the guidance of a supervisor.
- Students cannot receive payment during their offsite placements since they are not employees.
- Students should report any concerns regarding their offsite placement immediately to the clinic director.
- Students are encouraged to complete supervisor evaluations at the end of their placement in Calipso.

Student Printed Name	Student Signature	
 Date		